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Preface 




A Continuous Flow






A new Pink Floyd
album is released this month (November 2014). And if this seems like staggering
news to diehard Floyd fans who have followed the band and its hypnotic music
since its Seventies heyday, imagine how it is being received by the whole new
generation of rock fans that has emerged in the 20 years since the last new
Pink Floyd album was released.


The new album
is called The Endless River and its sudden, unexpected appearance aside,
the most astonishing thing about it is that it is one of the finest albums they
have ever released. A feat made even more remarkable by the fact that the last
time anyone spoke to singer, guitarist and bandleader David Gilmour, there were
to be no more Pink Floyd albums. Gilmour was most insistent on the point. Pink
Floyd as an active musical force was over and had been since its last original
album, The Division Bell, in 1994. He said.


Then, sometime
in 2013, as you will read in this book, something happened to change that – some
speed-of-thought, change-of-heart that prompted Gilmour and Floyd drummer and
co-conspirator Nick Mason to re-examine their stance, to think the previously
unthinkable and resurrect the musical monolith that is Pink Floyd.


The starting
point in the studio were several unreleased recordings dating back to the
earliest sessions for The Division Bell in 1993, in which Gilmour, Mason
and original Floyd keyboardist Rick Wright, jammed on ideas together at Floyd’s
old Britannia Row studios in south London, and continued later on Gilmour’s
houseboat studio, Astoria. The first time they had worked like this since the
freeform sessions that had preceded their landmark album, Wish You Were Here,
in 1975, the results were enough basic tracks to fill both The Division Bell
and at least two other albums.


But no more
was heard of them for another 20 years, as Gilmour and Wright drifted into solo
albums and semi-retirement. In the background were always whispers of more
Floyd material in the vaults but with Wright’s death from cancer in 2008, it
seemed as though the chances of it ever seeing the light of day had vanished.


That is, until
now. With all the benefits afforded by the vastly improved modern-day studio
and computer technology, both Gilmour and Mason, assisted by co-producers of
the calibre of Roxy Music guitarist and long-time Gilmour collaborator Phil
Manzanera and former Killing Joke co-founder Youth, decided it was time to
bring these long-hidden musical masterpieces out from the darkest corners of
the studio and into the light, where all the millions of Floyd fans – old and
new – could enjoy them.


The title, The
Endless River, is itself a nod to what Gilmour describes as “the continuous
flow” of Pink Floyd’s music and story, as well as the penultimate line from the
final Division Bell track, ‘High Hopes’. The new album is also very much
a tribute to Rick Wright, whose keyboards and compositions, both with Gilmour
and alone, are very much at the musical heart of this collection.


Spread across
four sides of music – in classic LP, CD, DVD, and downloadable formats – this
is very much a Pink Floyd album in the historic, legendary sense. One meant to
be listened to as one, long continuous, flowing piece, as is this book,
inspired by the new album, meant to be read as one continuously flowing piece. 


As David
Gilmour comments on the official Pink Floyd website, “I think the way the three
of us, me, Nick and Rick have something when we play together, that has a magic
that is louder than words.”


This book is a
tribute to that magic. The story of Pink Floyd, then and now, ebbing and
flowing, like the tides of the moon, across time and space, to bring you to
now.


Right now.
Endlessly…






Chapter One


Without End




The careful tread
of oars dissecting a river. The faded-in sound of a heartbeat, not your own.
Birdsong delighted over an acoustic guitar. A nuclear wind blowing across a
dismantled landscape. Or, as it began, in 1967, alien static coming in from the
sky, voices distorted, buzzing like flies.


Only rarely
has a Pink Floyd album begun with anything so mundane as a guitar or a drum.
But then only rarely has Pink Floyd done anything quite like any other rock
band. So that even to describe them (whoever ‘they’ are, another fluctuating
fact of Pink Floyd’s near half-century existence being the interchangeability
of its ‘leaders’) as a ‘band’ is to miss the point entirely. For rarely has any
musical conglomeration in the rock era been less suited to the conventional
idea of what a ‘band’ supposedly is than Pink Floyd. At the height of their
superstardom in the mid-Seventies, as The Dark Side Of The Moon settled
into its eventual 14-year run on the US charts, very few of the near-50 million
people that bought that album even knew what the four members of Pink Floyd
looked like. Were not sure even who the singer was.


The strangest
fact of all was that – unlike The Beatles or the Rolling Stones, unlike The Who
or Led Zeppelin, unlike any other globe-straddling rock artist of the same era
– when it came to Pink Floyd it never did matter. The only thing that mattered
with Pink Floyd was the collective sound they made – and what that sound could
do to you when left alone with it. As the darkness became visible then doubled,
as lightning struck itself, repeatedly. Music that ebbed and flowed like the
sea, coming at you in waves, like pulses, like life and death and the secrets
in between. Carrying you away on its endless river, that ancient symbol of
time. Times past that lie before you, in perpetual futurity.


Partly, this
was down to a certain decorous, stereotypically English middle-class horror of
sticking too far out from the crowd. Mostly, it was down to the fact that Pink
Floyd’s original in-house star, singer-guitarist and main songwriter Roger
‘Syd’ Barrett had flamed-out so spectacularly after just one hit single and
album, leaving his friends with a planet-sized hole to fill, not just musical,
an impossibility on its own, but characterful, an equally daunting prospect
they couldn’t help but shrink from. Until there was nothing left of them to be
seen, hidden as they became behind a wall so terrifyingly high none of them
would ever truly manage to clamber back over it. Not in one piece. For it
wasn’t just Syd Barrett who would apparently lose his mind while helming the
Pink Floyd, who would sacrifice his rock star status in exchange for a hill of
dreams.


Retreating
into the background, as one, allowing their audience to fill-in the sizeable
blanks left by Barrett’s traumatic and never fully understood departure, the
music Pink Floyd came to make would always have to stand alone, separate from
the individuals in the group, supported only by its own gravity. To the point,
paradoxically, where the more the group members drifted apart from each other,
the more exquisitely painful the focus of their music became. So that by the
time of their artistic and commercial apotheosis, The Wall, in 1980,
bassist-vocalist and main writer in the post-Barrett era, Roger Waters, and
guitarist-vocalist David Gilmour, who had replaced Barrett, and would
eventually replace Waters, too, were no longer speaking to each other.


Similarly,
Rick Wright, once the yin to Syd’s yang, as pretty as the boy wonder, full of
light where Syd was found by darkness, and almost as prolific on his fairy-tale
keyboards, had also been frozen out by 1980, fired from his own group for
daring to add his voice to the conversation. Drummer Nick Mason, meanwhile,
always a smooth operator when it came to interpersonal relationships,
everybody’s friend on nobody’s side, had become more interested in his growing
collection of vintage cars than he was in being in the studio, listening to the
rants and raves of his warring musical partners. Nick always did have the best
seat in the house; from where he could see everyone’s backs, as well as the
nearest fire exits.


Indeed, it
might be said that the Pink Floyd of the 1970s became a juggernaut
international success almost in spite of themselves. Moreover, that not even
they, ultimately, really understood what it was they did – or didn’t do – that
made them so spectacularly, peculiarly popular. In the words of Roger Waters,
speaking in 2011, Pink Floyd had “never been interested in making things just
to entertain people.” Instead, their aim had always been to leave their
audience, “moved and emotionally engaged.”


This from the
man who by his own admission would become so horrifyingly disengaged from his
own audience that by the end of the Seventies he was spitting at them even as
they threw their arms open to him, gathered in the world’s largest stadia in
rowdy supplication even as he dreamed of machine-gunning them all down, one by
one.


Half a century
and over 150 million album sales later, the sheer weight of their achievements
still tend to disguise the utter strangeness of the Pink Floyd story. Even the
drastic changes in line-ups have not dented their universal appeal. No more
than the awful confessions of greed and hate, of bitter feuding between Waters
and Gilmour, have stemmed the tide of endless fascination. No group since The
Beatles has paraded their human fragilities to such a damagingly public extent
as Pink Floyd and still found their music left so apparently unsullied and
fawned over.


For anyone
else, losing not one but two leaders, then three, would have spelled
career-suicide. For Pink Floyd, now into their fourth, coming with their first
album in 20 years, The Endless River, there would appear to be no new
beginnings, no real endings. Just one circular musical movement, a life force
unto itself throughout the several regenerations. Inhaling and exhaling, in
space and time, the clicks and breaths of living history, seen through the
lightless gaps between stars.


As Nick Mason
remarked drolly in 1994, “We don’t have to promote a Bono or a Mick Jagger. The
thing you have to remember is, we’re so wonderfully boring.”


Don’t be
fooled, though, by this adroit piece of English obfuscation. Substitute the
word ‘boring’ with ‘clever’ and you come much closer to the truth. For what
this quintessentially English group has never been able to conceal is its
equally, wincingly English history of childhood friendships and tangled teenage
alliances. The most significant of which – those between the two Rogers,
Barrett and Waters, and the man who would eventually stand beside them, neither
very like one nor particularly unlike the other, David Gilmour – continue to
cast long, deepening shadows over the lives of all the members of Pink Floyd,
even as they now glide ever closer to their own sunsets.


This then is
their story, in ambient miniature. For how else to usefully tell a tale as
impossibly tall, or improbably inverted as that of the band that would not bond
but still somehow endure, far beyond its own legacy, as it drifted, like its
music, along the unforeseen bends and often tricky currents of its own endless
river?


As David
Gilmour once said: to make it as big as Pink Floyd did, “Raw talent is never
going to be enough. Massive drive is needed.” But then, in the same interview,
with my colleague Mark Blake, in 2008, he insisted: “I can see how important this Pink Floyd
business gets for other people. But it just isn’t for me. I had some of the
best times of my life and we created some wonderful music, but to do it again,
it would be fakery. It would be trying to be something that we are not. At my
age, I am entirely selfish and want to please myself. I shan’t do another Pink
Floyd tour.”


Gilmour was telling the truth but what
he was saying was entirely the opposite of what actually happened next: Pink
Floyd in epigrammatic miniature.





Chapter Two


Afloat on a River




By the time of his
death, from pancreatic cancer, in July 2006, anyone interested in Pink Floyd
felt they knew the story of Syd Barrett, or at least its jagged outline. How he
was the original guiding light of Pink Floyd, who wrote, sang and played guitar
on their first hits, including their classic debut album, The Piper At The
Gates Of Dawn, released at the apex of the summer of love in 1967.


How he was the
poster-boy for the psychedelic revolution whose over-fondness for powerful
hallucinogens eventually cracked an already fragile psyche – and how the band
then dumped him, leaving him to record two extraordinary if appallingly shambolic
solo albums, before he disappeared from the scene forever. An exploded star
whose legend, nonetheless, continued to grow with each passing year, becoming
both an inspiration for all those who tried to follow in his musical footsteps
and a salutary lesson in what drugs can do to anyone foolish enough to abuse
them to such horrific lengths, whatever the so-called justification – creative
tool, emotional disinhibitor, mind-expander… whatever.


But is that
really the whole truth about Syd Barrett? That he was a musical genius whose
madness was simply the flipside of that enviable talent? The crazy diamond who
shined just a little too brightly and whose fall into permanent midnight was
somehow justified by the, admittedly highly unusual, three albums and handful
of singles he left us to pore over? That he was the supreme – in that
dreadfully overused phrase – rock ’n’ roll casualty?


Or was there
more to it than that? First and foremost, this idea that Barrett was ‘crazy’.
Although the Sixties’ most noted psychiatrist R.D. Laing – himself an exponent
of both LSD and the idea that madness can be an adjunct of genius – once
pronounced him “incurable” after listening to a tape of him in conversation,
Barrett was never officially sectioned. He did, however, spend two years in the
early 1980s in Greenwoods, a charitable ‘halfway house’ in Essex, where he
willingly submitted to group- and other forms of therapy, and seemed perfectly
happy, say staff – until the day he walked out after a misunderstanding,
tramping by foot all 15 miles back to his mother’s house in Cambridge.


Crazy, though?
Well, Barrett was certainly in poor health for much of his life. But he had
never actually been required to take medication specifically for his mental
health, except after one uncontrollable fit of rage in the Eighties, when he
was taken to Fulbourne psychiatric hospital in Cambridgeshire, and given
Largactyl to calm him. Indeed, so ferocious were these periodic outbursts that,
for a time, his elderly mother, Winifred, moved in with her daughter Rosemary,
in order to get away from her troubled son.


But none of
Barrett’s family actually considered him mentally ill. There was, however, some
speculation as to whether he might have suffered from Asperger’s Syndrome, a
developmental disorder related to Autism. Classic symptoms include difficulty
with social interactions and correctly interpreting social cues. Asperger’s
Syndrome sufferers are also often highly intelligent – just unconcerned with
anything that doesn’t directly affect them.


Certainly,
Barrett appears to have lost the ability to interact with other people long
before he lost his place in Pink Floyd. While in later life, his best friend
appeared to be his local GP, whose surgery is said to have become a second home
throughout his final years. Again though not because of any apparent mental
illness, but for the treatment of the Diabetes Type 2 he had been struggling
with since the early Nineties – and, later, for the cancer that eventually
killed him.


As such, he
had also become a regular visitor to the private wards of Adenbrookes Hospital,
Cambridge – where a ‘Barrett Room’ is named, not in honour of the former
singer, but of his late father, the eminent pathologist – and classical music
enthusiast – Dr. Arthur Max Barrett. After his mother died in 1991, Barrett was
left largely to his own devices, and was notoriously unreliable at taking his
insulin, slipping into diabetic comas from which he only recovered because of
the dedicated staff at Adenbrookes.


So what was really
ailing Syd, and why did he shun the spotlight so assiduously throughout his
later years? Certainly he had not always been that way. The youngest of three
sons and the fourth of five children, Roger Keith Barrett was born at Glisson
Road, Cambridge, on January 6, 1946. All the family played instruments and as a
youngster Roger was known for his piano duets with his younger sister Rosemary.
A good-looking, clearly bright boy who also excelled at art, he was 11 when his
father gave him a ukulele.


When, in 1961,
Roger began frequenting the local Riverside Jazz Club, regulars jokingly took
to calling the handsome schoolboy ‘Sid’, after a much older local drummer named
Sid Barrett. By the time he had joined his first semi-pro outfit, Geoff Mott
And The Mottoes, he had begun spelling his name ‘Syd’. This apparently idyllic
early life came to a shattering end the same year, however, when his father
fell seriously ill then died – a blow close friends and family claim the
teenage Barrett never fully recovered from.


Inspired by
The Beatles, by 1964 Syd had begun writing his own songs: catchy, toe-tappers
set to amusingly whimsical lyrics. It wasn’t until he arrived in London, as an
art student at Camberwell, however, that he seriously considered performing his
songs in public. Hooking up with old Cambridge chum, Roger Waters, then an
architectural student at Regent Street Polytechnic and the leader of his own
band, The Tea Set (which included fellow students Rick Wright and Nick Mason),
it was Syd who suggested they rename themselves The Pink Floyd after two
Carolina bluesmen, Pink Anderson and Floyd Council. It was 1965 and within a
year their set of old blues and R&B standards, mixed with the
nursery-rhyme-like song-poems Syd was coming up with, had evolved into something
much more unusual.


Meanwhile, another
of Syd’s old Cambridge pals now living in London, Nigel Gordon, had begun
experimenting with phials of liquid lysergic acid diethylamide – known for
shorthand as LSD, the new yet-to-be-criminalised hallucinogen soon to be made
famous by such counter-culture icons as Timothy Leary and, not least, The
Beatles. “We were all seeking higher elevation and wanted everyone to
experience this incredible drug,” Gordon later recalled. “In retrospect, I
don’t think [Syd] was equipped to deal with the experience because he was
unstable to begin with.”


Unstable or
not, Barrett was profoundly moved by his first LSD experiences – a fact
reflected in his songwriting. His first post-trip composition was a
stream-of-consciousness composition he called ‘Astronomy Domine’. According to
Storm Thorgerson, another former Cambridge associate who would go on to design
most of Pink Floyd’s album covers in the Seventies as part of the hip London design
team Hipgnosis, Syd was “always experimenting” and had “a very open sort of
mind, empirical to an almost dangerous degree.”


Although the
rest of the Floyd were wary, it was also through Syd’s involvement with the new
drug that such early cornerstones of the band’s increasingly ‘psychedelic’ live
show came about as ‘Interstellar Overdrive’ – a lengthy, improvisational piece
augmented on stage by abstract slide projections and coloured lights. “The
musical equivalent of an acid trip,” as Dave Brock, future Hawkwind leader and
early Floyd aspirant, recalls.


Nick Mason
would later insist that the idea of having a psychedelic light show to
accompany their increasingly ‘trippy’ music came from one of his and Roger’s
lecturers at Regent Street Poly, named Mike Leonard, in whose Highgate, north
London, house they both lived for a time. “Mike thought of himself as one of
the band,” Mason would recount in 1994. “But we didn’t, because he was too old,
basically. We used to leave the house to play gigs secretly without telling
him.”


In 1967, a
residency at UFO – London’s first self-avowedly psychedelic club, located in
the basement of an Irish pub on Tottenham Court Road – led to a record deal
with EMI. Although their first single, ‘Arnold Layne’, was derided by UFO
regulars as untypical of the ‘space jams’ the band indulged in with them, it
was still unconventional enough – based on the true story of a transvestite who
stole clothes from Syd’s mother’s washing line – to receive an unofficial ban
from the BBC, who deemed it ‘smutty’.


“Arnold just
happens to dig dressing in women’s clothing,” a nonplussed Syd was quoted as
saying at the time. “A lot of people do, so let’s face up to reality.”


Although a
minor chart hit, it was the next Pink Floyd single, ‘See Emily Play’, which put
the band into the Top 10 for the first time – and turned the tousle-haired,
kohl-eyed Syd into a pop star. Originally the theme tune for the Games Of May –
a ‘happening’ held at London’s Queen Elizabeth Hall on May 12, 1967 – but
reworked at the urging of his managers who smelt a hit, ‘See Emily Play’ (still
featuring its original ‘free games for May’ refrain) was based on Syd’s
disapproving view of one Emily Kennet, a 16-year-old UFO regular nicknamed “the
psychedelic schoolgirl”. Opening line: ‘Emily tries but misunderstands/
She’s often inclined to borrow somebody’s dream/Till tomorrow…’


After it
became a Top 10 hit in Britain, Syd moved into an Earl’s Court flat which Nigel
Gordon later described as “the most iniquitous den in all of London”. Or as
early Floyd manager, Andrew King, later observed: “Put it this way, you never
drank anything round there unless you got it yourself from the tap.” Tripping
on acid more or less every day, then using Mandrax – a powerful barbiturate
often prescribed as a sleeping pill by doctors in the Sixties to help him ‘come
down’ – it was at this juncture that Barrett first started exhibiting signs of
the ‘mental illness’ that would soon derail his career: the long ‘thousand-yard
stares’ he treated interlopers to and the sudden mood-swings between euphoria
and gloom.


Through all
this, the band struggled to make their first album. Still lucid at the start,
by its end Barrett had become withdrawn and increasingly difficult to deal
with. “When I look back I wonder how we ever managed to get anything done,”
said producer Norman ‘Hurricane’ Smith, who had worked previously as an
engineer on several albums for The Beatles. “Trying to talk to [Syd] was like
talking to a brick wall because the face was so expressionless. His lyrics were
child-like and he was a child in many ways; up one minute, down the next.”


Released to
generally ecstatic reviews, The Piper At The Gates Of Dawn was written
almost entirely by Barrett and resembles the later, better-known Pink Floyd
sound only in its dreamlike quality. But where the latter Floyd sound would be
river-deep, moving at glacial speed, trancelike in a most adult way, the
Barrett-era Floyd was, by comparison, utterly childlike, playful, if full of
dark undertows and spiky triatomic psychedelia, full of the melancholy laughter
of circus clowns in their ill-shapen garments and badly-drawn faces.


Replete with
references to the ‘trip literature’ of its time (‘The Gnome’ was inspired by
Tolkien’s Lord Of The Rings while the album’s title was taken from
chapter seven of The Wind In The Willows, in which Rat takes Mole to
‘the place of my song dream… the Holy place’) Syd’s elevated place amongst
the Gormenghast-quoting, I Ching-throwing hippy cognoscenti was now
assured forevermore.


Within a
matter of months, however, Barrett’s increasingly impossible behaviour had
scuppered a US tour (sabotaging a TV appearance on the Pat Boone Show,
where Syd simply refused to answer any questions) and ruined several shows
closer to home (standing immobile on stage, staring into space, seemingly
unable to even play his guitar anymore). The final straw occurred during
rehearsals for their second album, when he tried to teach the band a new song
called ‘Have You Got It Yet?’ which consisted of Syd chanting “Have you got it
yet?” over an impossibly elaborate chord-pattern. As soon as Waters or Wright
learned one part, Syd would alter it again, taunting them: “Have you got it
yet?”


The upshot:
the recruitment early in 1968 of Syd’s school pal David Gilmour, initially as
fifth member, then fulltime replacement. It’s since been popularly imagined
that Barrett was so out there he remained indifferent to his ousting from the
group he had made famous. Not so. Insiders tell of Syd initially following the
band around in his Mini Cooper, stalking Gilmour who he felt had betrayed him.


By January
1970, however, when Barrett released his first solo album, The Madcap Laughs,
he seemed more at peace with the situation, happy to promote the album with
interviews and completing a stress-free session for legendary DJ John Peel’s Top
Gear show on BBC Radio One. Something of a curate’s egg, whatever gems the
album contained (‘Octopus’, ‘Dominoes’) constantly offset by Barrett’s wilfully
erratic singing and playing (the nightmarish ‘Rats’). Nevertheless, reviews were
good, the album spent a week in the UK Top 40, and work began almost
immediately on a follow-up.


“It’s quite
nice,” Syd said of Madcap. “But I’d be very surprised if it did anything
if I were to drop dead. I don’t think it would stand to be accepted as my last
statement. I want to record my next LP before I go on to anything else and I’m
writing for that at the moment.”


But Barrett,
a similar if even more harrowing confection, released later that same year,
received only lukewarm praise and by the time Syd gave his last-ever official
interview, to Rolling Stone in 1971 – in which he declared himself
“totally together” – he was already back living in the basement of his mother’s
house in Cambridge.


There was one
last, abortive attempt at a comeback, with the trio Stars – also featuring
ex-Delivery bassist Jack Monck and Twink, former drummer with the Pretty
Things, Pink Fairies and Tomorrow (who Syd knew from UFO days) – but after a
bad review of their ramshackle debut at Cambridge’s Corn Exchange, Syd didn’t
turn up for their next gig, supporting Kevin Ayers at Essex University, and
Stars was never heard from again.


After that,
all anyone had to go on were the occasional sightings… Syd spotted walking
around Cambridge in a Crombie jacket, a long woman’s dress and dirty white
plimsolls… Syd strolling along the street in his pyjamas… Syd wandering
unannounced into a Floyd session during the making of Wish You Were Here,
ironically as they recorded ‘Shine On You Crazy Diamond’, their haunting
tribute to him… Syd, colossally fat and totally bald, mistaken for a Krishna
devotee at David Gilmour’s wedding to American-born model and artist Virginia ‘Ginger’ Hasenbein,
later that same year…


One of the
more disturbing sightings, rarely mentioned, occurred in 1977, when Gala Pinion,
a former girlfriend, said she bumped into Syd in a supermarket on London’s
Fulham Road. They went for a drink then back to what he claimed was his apartment.
Once there, Pinion told writer Tim Willis, “He dropped his trousers and pulled out
his cheque book. ‘How much do you want?’ he asked. ‘Come on, get your knickers
down’.” Pinion says she fled, never to see him again.


Fans would
continue to make the pilgrimage to Cambridge for the rest of Barrett’s life,
often camping outside his house hoping for a glimpse of the acid messiah, but
none was ever forthcoming. Today you can see a grainy clip on YouTube of what
appears to be an aged Syd, broad of beam, hairless but with the same panda-eyed
stare, walking along the road in Cambridge, no different to any other late
middle-aged man, a long time past his best. But contact with the outside world
was very rare.


At the time of
his death, Roger Waters claimed not to have had any contact at all with Barrett
for over 30 years. Others, strangers, well-wishers and the simply curious who
dared walk up to his front door and ring the bell were similarly disappointed.
Syd had taken the ringer out of his doorbell years before.


In the
Seventies, there was a fanzine devoted to all things Barrett titled Terrapin
– after the opening track on Madcap Laughs – but even they grew tired of
waiting for the Second Coming and eventually gave up. In the Eighties,
occasionally some fool from the media would knock on his mother’s door, hoping
for a word, a sign, anything. When one enterprising British radio DJ, Nicky
Horne tried it, Barrett told him, “Syd can’t talk to you now.” Which was true,
in the sense that Syd had ‘died’ a long time before – certainly, as far as
Roger Barrett was concerned. As Syd told Rolling Stone in that final
interview, “All I ever wanted to do as a kid [was] play guitar properly and
jump around. But too many people got in the way…”


In the mid-Nineties,
Barrett was reported to be going blind, a side effect of his diabetes. But
again that wasn’t true, though his eyesight did become increasingly ‘tunnelled’
as a result of his indifference to his regime of diabetic medication. Instead,
the facts are these. On those occasions when he was not ill, for the last 15
years of his life Roger Barrett lived a mostly peaceful, uninterrupted life as
the sole occupant of a pleasant if unremarkable semi-detached house on the
outskirts of Cambridge. His not insubstantial royalties from his various Pink
Floyd recordings meant he never needed money, though he did once work for a
short time as a gardener at the urging of his mother, who thought he should
keep occupied. The only time he visibly splashed out with his money was once,
over 25 years ago, when he booked himself into a luxury apartment at the
Chelsea Cloisters for a vacation – then decided he didn’t like it and walked
all the way back to Cambridge again – all 60 miles.


Clearly, he
wasn’t what most people would describe as ‘normal’. Talk of his days in Pink
Floyd could still apparently bring on severe depression – which is said to have
been the main reason why none of Pink Floyd had any direct contact with him
anymore. Occasionally, there were attempts by various industry figures to
resurrect Barrett’s career – everybody from Jimmy Page to Brian Eno are said to
have been in touch, while a few years before his death one record company
reputedly offered £200,000 for “just a few” new Barrett songs – all to no
avail. And of course regular compilations (not least 2001’s Echoes, on
which nearly a fifth of the tracks were Barrett originals) and cover versions
(most famously, Bowie’s ‘See Emily Play’ from his 1973 Pin Ups album)
have also helped keep the myth of the ‘crazy diamond’ alive.


What is known
is that Barrett spent a lot of time painting, though he had no wish to exhibit.
He was also into collecting coins and cooking. He maintained a “very, very
ordinary lifestyle,” said his brother-in-law Paul Breen. Contrary to received
wisdom, right to the end of his life Barrett was also keenly interested in
music. For his 56th birthday in 2002, his sister Rosemary gave him a new
stereo, on which he regularly listened to records by the Stones, Booker T &
The MGs and various classical composers.


One group he
never enjoyed listening to anymore though was Pink Floyd, although when the BBC
screened its critically lauded 2001 documentary about him, he did watch that.
Rosemary said he had enjoyed hearing ‘Emily’ again and was especially pleased
to see his old landlord Mike Leonard interviewed. Leonard had been his
“teacher,” he said. Apart from that, though, he’d found it all “a bit noisy.”





Chapter Three


Architecture of Sound




According to Pink
Floyd orthodoxy, the origins of the group reach back as far as 1964, when three
architectural students at London’s Regent Street Polytechnic were joined by a
student from Camberwell School of Art, turning their under-rehearsed R&B
outfit The Tea Set into what became one of the foremost ‘underground’ groups of
the nascent London psychedelic scene.


In fact, the
story of Pink Floyd had already begun long before that, and not in London but
50 miles further north, in Cambridge, where the three men who would become,
over time, the Floyd’s leaders – Roger Barrett, Roger Waters and David Gilmour
– had all grown up together. The home of the University of Cambridge, founded
in 1209, one of the most famous universities in the world, it is no coincidence
that all three grew up in intelligent, bookish surroundings, with that innate
sense of entitlement particular to the English upper- and middle-classes.


Although the
most clearly talented and precocious of the three was Barrett, it was the other
Roger – Waters – who would go on to lead Pink Floyd through their greatest
musical works in the 1970s. The Syd Barrett line-up may have produced one of
the most singular albums of the English psychedelic era in The Piper At The
Gates Of Dawn, but it wasn’t until 1973, when they released the
Waters-inspired masterpiece, The Dark Side Of The Moon, that Pink Floyd
became widely recognised as a major musical force of what was a golden age for
album-oriented rock music. Indeed, the prevailing view of the Piper
album as one of the lodestones of the Pink Floyd catalogue has always relied on
a strictly retrospective view: a critical reconsideration in the wake of the
far greater game-changing impact and success of the Dark Side album.


Far from being
the history-making monument it is now routinely characterised as, Piper
barely scraped the UK Top 10, utterly overshadowed by the release that year of
more portentous albums from The Beatles (Sergeant Pepper), Jimi Hendrix
(Are You Experienced?), Cream (Disraeli Gears), and in America
The Doors (both The Doors and Strange Days), Jefferson Airplane (Surrealistic
Pillow) and Love (Forever Changes), to name just a few. As Rick Wright
later observed, “I can understand why people still want to know about Syd and
the music we did then.” The songs Syd wrote on Piper “were the kind of
songs that no one had ever written before – childlike, but wonderful stuff.”


But if
Barrett’s departure, however traumatic, was the reason the band “developed and
changed completely over the years” was it really such a bad thing? Listening to
the more coherent of the tracks on the two Barrett solo albums, it’s impossible
to see where Pink Floyd might have ended up by the early-Seventies had he
stayed. Instead of reaching for a new musical apotheosis, as they did under the
more earthbound yet equally imaginative tutelage of Roger Waters, might they
have simply slipped away into the musical margins, becoming something of a
cosmic musical joke, somewhat along the lines of Hawkwind or Gong, or any
number of psychedelically marooned outfits born of a Sixties state of mind
increasingly out of step with the post-everything rock-consciousness of the
1970s, loved by devotees, but overlooked by more serious-minded critics and
fans?


At first, of
course, Pink Floyd tried to compensate for the loss of their musical talisman
by simply forging a plausible musical follow-up: A Saucerful Of Secrets,
released in 1968. Although Barrett only appeared on three tracks – playing
guitars on Wright’s whimsy-heavy ‘Remember A Day’ and Waters’ desperate attempt
at Barrett-like musical mind-expansion, ‘Set The Controls For The Heart Of The
Sun’, and providing vocals and guitar on the only track he wrote on the album,
the closing ‘Scarecrow’ – his absence is barely alluded to as the rest of them
do everything in their power to fudge the issue, with Waters, Gilmour and
Wright all taking turns to give passable imitations of their erstwhile leader’s
nasally, English-accented vocals – a habit they would keep up ever after.


The only Pink
Floyd album, other than future compilations, to feature all five of its
original members, with David Gilmour on five of the album’s seven tracks,
actually ‘sharing’ guitars with Barrett on ‘Set The Controls’ (although their
parts were recorded separately), A Saucerful Of Secrets was a hodgepodge
of cobbled together ideas made by a group desperately treading water until they
could fully fathom how they might escape from beneath the crooked jester’s
shadow cast by Syd Barrett.


Producer
Norman Smith feared the worst. It was one thing to try and accommodate a
genuine pop genius like Syd Barrett, quite another in his view to stand by and
watch as the ones Barrett had left behind foundered trying to make something
that would convincingly coalesce with what had gone before. Gilmour, who’d
officially joined the group on January 1, 1968, also had his doubts. Not least
when he walked in one day to find, as he recalled to Johnny Black in 2001,
“Nick and Roger drawing out [the track] ‘A Saucerful Of Secrets’ as an
architectural diagram, in dynamic forms rather than in any sort of musical
form, with peaks and troughs. That’s what it was about. It wasn’t music for
beauty’s sake, or for emotion’s sake. It never had a storyline. Though for
years afterwards we used to get letters from people saying what they thought it
meant.”


Speaking years
later, Wright would admit he cringed at some of the material on Saucerful.
“We were pretty amateurish at the time. Syd was the songwriter and then we came
in and had to take over the songwriting and it was a lot of responsibility to
assume. We could never write like Syd, we never had the imagination to come out
with the kind of lyrics he did.”


Nor did they
share his lysergic dreams. According to Wright: “I took two trips in my life.
The first was quite enjoyable and that was before I was in the band. Then I
took one more and I didn’t enjoy it at all, so I never took it again. It
certainly destroyed Syd and I think it has destroyed a lot of other people.”


Fortunately
for Pink Floyd, and despite its lack of a hit single to compare with ‘See Emily
Play’, Saucerful emulated the success of its more lustrous predecessor,
reaching No. 9 in the UK, thus allowing them breathing room to try figure out
what it was they might really become now that they were truly on their own.


The answer
would eventually come, as all the answers to the big questions did over the
next decade, from the more steely of the two Rogers. Two years older than
Barrett, yet from the same primary and grammar schools, George Roger Waters had
always felt especially drawn to Syd, as even he came to call him (though Syd
loathed the name and never referred to himself as anything other than Roger).
Both had lost their fathers prematurely young: in Waters’ case, when he was
just five months old.


Eric Fletcher
Waters had been just 30 when he went missing, assumed killed in action, in
February 1944. A devout Christian, he had originally registered as a
conscientious objector when he was called up to the British army, after the
declaration of war against Germany in 1939. Instead he had driven a London
ambulance during the Blitz, between 1941 and ’42 – which is where he met
Roger’s mother. It was also now that his left-wing politics drew him towards
the communist party, which in turn led to him questioning his Christianity and
his eventual decision to rethink his stance on the war, and enlist to fight the
Nazis.


A university
background led to his being commissioned as a 2nd Lieutenant in the Royal
Fusiliers. As his son would reflect to the late writer Carol Clerk in 2003, “To
have had the courage to not go – and then to change your mind and have the
courage to go – is a sort of mysteriously heroic thing to have done, which my
brother and I have to live with.”


Waters may not
have enjoyed the flower-child good looks or total acid aura of Barrett, but the
direction he would take Pink Floyd’s music in after it had cast adrift its
original mad-scientist composer was just as informed by mental stresses and
childhood traumas. Unlike Syd, though, whose fragile state of mind collapsed
under the strain of too much dope and LSD, coupled to the pressures of leading
a successful album-oriented rock group at a time when the very suggestion of
such a thing was still unclearly defined, Roger would prove a far more dogged
and determined opponent for the deep-pit depressions and cathedral-like
obstacles Floyd’s new leader would come up against over the next 15 years.


As he told the
writer Chris Salewicz in 1987, “I simply took responsibility, largely because
no one else seemed to want to do it, and that is graphically illustrated by the
fact that I started to write most of the material from then on. I’m perfectly
happy being a leader. In fact, I know I can be an oppressive personality
because I bubble with ideas and schemes, and in a way it was easier for the
others simply to go along with me.” Or just too hard not to, they might have
responded.


It was one
thing to assume the leadership of Pink Floyd, however, and quite another to try
and follow in Barrett’s footsteps, confessed Waters. “Syd as a writer was a
one-off. I could never aspire to his crazed insights and perceptions. In fact,
for a long time I wouldn’t have dreamt of claiming any insights whatsoever. But
I’d always credit Syd with the connection he made to his personal unconscious
and to the collective, group conscious.”


It would, said
Waters, take him another 15 years to “get anywhere near” the level as a
songwriter that Barrett had attained so seemingly effortlessly. “But what
enabled Syd to see things in the way he did? In a way it’s a blessing, but it
can also be a terrible curse. There’s a great deal of satisfaction to be earned
from it but often it’s also a terrible burden.”


The first
chance Roger Waters had to really take Pink Floyd completely away from the
Barrett sound was the soundtrack for the Barbet Schroeder movie, More,
released in 1969. The 28-year-old Franco-Swiss experimental filmmaker had begun
his career in new wave French cinema, working alongside Jean-Luc Goddard and
Jacques Rivette, forming his own production company Les Films du Losange in
1964. More was a movie steeped in the deep-cut drug culture of the
times, its lead characters, Stefan and Estelle, young heroin addicts who try to
break the spell of addiction using hallucinogenic drugs, and failing
spectacularly.


Entranced by
the cinematic qualities he perceived in tracks like ‘Set The Controls For The
Heart Of The Sun’, Schroeder hired Pink Floyd for the princely sum of £2,400 –
worth around $5,750 at the time. In return they went into Abbey Road studios
for eight days in March 1969. The movie had already been completed and the
director explained he didn’t want a conventional soundtrack as such, but a
series of musical interludes that reflected the plotline in terms of incidental
music that might be playing from a radio or TV set in any particular scene.


The result was
a set of largely instrumental tracks, weighted heavily towards the
experimental, interspersed with the occasional folksy acoustic track and, most
arrestingly, two positively heavy rock tracks, ‘The Nile Song’ and ‘Ibiza Bar’.
The only Floyd album of the Barrett-Waters era to feature lead vocals provided
entirely by Gilmour, More conversely became the first Floyd album to be
dominated by Waters’ writing and ideas, setting a template for the kind of
psychologically compelling, if somewhat harrowing musical mien that could come
to define the band’s artistic identity in the Seventies.


Released in
the summer of 1969, More – better known in the United States as Music
From The Motion Picture Soundtrack More – again edged into the UK Top 10,
but sold less than either of the previous Pink Floyd albums. Waters, however,
was unbowed. Roger “was much more interested in the grand plan,” recalled Rick
Wright. “He did have vision.” Onstage, too, Waters was now beginning to assert
his vision for the new post-Barrett Pink Floyd. Uncomfortable with the idea of
somehow fronting the band himself, but no less at ease with the suggestion that
perhaps Gilmour take the glamour role, as Wright noted: “We were always
faceless musicians, and that idea developed and developed.” Until, at Roger’s
behest, “each tour we did, the show got bigger”.


As if to
underline the fact, the band released a new double album – half live in-concert
recordings, half new studio sketches – just a few months after More.
Quixotically titled Ummagumma – a Cambridge street slang term for having
sex, and a favourite saying of their friend and occasional roadie, Ian ‘Emo’
Moore, who would crow, “I’m going back to the house for some ummagumma” –
Floyd’s new double LP was a perplexing mix of stilted rock ’n’ roll and
head-in-the-air studio wittering.


The four live
tracks that stretched across sides one and two of the original vinyl release
were recorded live at Mothers, a tiny but influential club in Birmingham, on
April 22, 1969, and the following week at a College Of Commerce gig in
Manchester, on May 2. Opening with a more than passable rendition of Barrett’s
‘Astronomy Domine’, the rest of the set included on the album followed
similarly lengthy, psychedelic pathways, with two tracks from Saucerful
and, more interestingly, an extended, hugely improved version of ‘Careful With
That Axe, Eugene’, an improvised instrumental that had originally been an
inconsequential B-side to a flop 1968 single, ‘Point Me At The Sky’, a sort of
last-ditch attempt by Waters and Gilmour to write a Barrett-like hit.


They had also
intended to include a live version of ‘Interstellar Overdrive’ but instead –
bravely, foolishly, stubbornly – plumped instead to write more original studio
material for sides three and four. The eminent American music critic Robert
Christgau took the trouble to describe these efforts as “an admirable record to
fall asleep to”. Listening to them now, one knows exactly what he meant. Five
tracks – two written by Waters, one each by the other members of the group,
combining to give each Floyd member half a side of vinyl each to make his
musical statement – this was folly on the grand scale.


Beginning with
Wright’s wincingly self-regarding, 13-minute keyboard extravaganza ‘Sisyphus
(Parts 1-4)’, named after the Greek God, punished for his deceits by being
forced to roll a giant boulder up a hill, followed by Waters’ own slab of
pretension in the form of two tracks wedded together only by conceit,
‘Grantchester Meadows’ and – deep breath – ‘Several Species Of Small Furry
Animals Gathered Together In A Cave And Grooving With A Pict’. (The Picts, by
the way, was a tribe of indigenous people in what later became known as
Scotland. Electronically squirreled voices provided by Waters’ new friend the
Scottish experimental composer, Ron Geesin.)


It seems
churlish to dwell too long on what these tracks actually sound like – a long
interval of ‘noises-off’ that could be rats, birds, doors banging, hands
clapping out of time or Waters’ own voice slid through various sound effects –
but the key comes at the end when if you listen carefully you can hear Roger
say, “That was pretty avant-garde, wasn’t it?”


“I think the
main criterion was that it was weird and different,” recalled studio engineer
Peter Mew wryly. It was certainly that. By comparison, the Gilmour track, ‘The
Narrow Way (Parts 1-3)’, though over 12 minutes long, is positively welcoming,
its cheerful acoustic guitars eventually giving way though to ponderous
electric grunge and, by part 3, a baleful attempt at song that never quite
makes up for the excruciating tedium of the rest of sides three and four.
Gilmour’s first attempt at writing a song alone for Pink Floyd, he had begged
Roger to help him come up with some lyrics. “He just said, ‘No’.”


The nadir,
though, comes with the final track, by Nick Mason, another three-part death-by-musical-ordeal
nonsense titled ‘The Grand
Vizier’s Garden Party (Parts 1-3)’, an electronically treated drum solo which
goes on for eight minutes. Eight minutes.


Four decades
on, nobody in Pink Floyd ever has an encouraging word to say about Ummagumma.
Nevertheless, it became the first Pink Floyd album to reach the UK Top Five and
the first to crack the American Hot 100, reaching No. 75. Surely, though, this
would signal the end of Pink Floyd’s apparent enchantment with making
‘experimental’ music?


In fact, it
was only the start.





Chapter Four


Atomic Beefeater




David Gilmour
later described the album as “a load of rubbish.” Adding for good measure: “We
were scraping the barrel a bit at that period.” While more than a decade after
its release, Roger Waters said that if anyone was foolish enough to ask him to
perform it now, he would tell them unequivocally: “You must be fucking joking.”


And yet the
album Pink Floyd’s two main protagonists became so quick to dismiss was a first
for all concerned on so many levels – the first Floyd album proper without any
involvement from Syd Barrett; the first ostensibly ‘rock’ album by anybody to
feature one (instrumental) track covering an entire side of vinyl; the first to
appear without any indication on the sleeve of who the group was or what the
album was called, or indeed any information whatsoever; the first Floyd album
to feature an outside writer (avant-gardist Ron Geesin, who co-wrote the
monumental, 23-minute title track); the first Pink Floyd album to be specially
mixed for four-channel quadraphonic sound as
well as conventional two-channel stereo; and, despite
all this, the first Floyd album to go to No. 1 in the UK charts – it remains,
surely, one of their greatest achievements.


The album was Atom
Heart Mother, released in October 1970, and it marked the moment when Pink
Floyd finally came in from the cold of their post-Barrett malaise, finding the
way forward at last towards everything we now remember them for. Not simple pop
psychedelia, nor mere progressive rock showmanship, but a clearly thought-out,
if occasionally wavering, attempt at something that could neither be
categorised as rock nor classical nor indeed anything else, outside its own
faltering, frustrating, enticing, fundamentally flawed yet gloriously
individualistic musical form. No more so than on the title track, which finally
cemented Floyd’s burgeoning reputation as creators of both art and music.


“It has a life
of its own, that’s for sure, outside of what any of us thinks of it,” Ron
Geesin told me. A Scottish musician and composer, Geesin had first met Pink
Floyd through Nick Mason, in 1968. “I liked Nick. I didn’t really know what he
thought about [my] music but he was so affable we became good pals. I went
sailing with him. He wasn’t into motorcars then, he was into boats. I was the
crew and he was the captain. Nick was nicely balanced, with a sense of humour.
He had the air of a bit of a clown about him.”


Geesin was so
far off the rock grid he’d never even heard of the group Mason said he played
drums in. “I was too busy with my own self-conjured endeavours.” Including a
one-man show that he describes now as “a Dadaistic eruption,” and working “with
tape-recorders and electronics” on a variety of art projects for radio, film,
TV, and “my own totally uncategorisable recordings.”


It was
Geesin’s relationship with Roger Waters, though, that would lead to his
co-writing Atom Heart Mother. “We were both a couple of… well, I
shouldn’t say ‘nutters’. Cos we weren’t nutters; we had lots of enthusiastic
and alternative thoughts. We hit it off and started seeing more of each other:
dinner parties and so forth. Then we started going out and playing golf.” Golf?
“It was a kind of therapy.”


Having first
worked with Waters on his esoteric Ummagumma track, ‘Several Species Of
Small Furry Animals Gathered Together In A Cave And Grooving With A Pict’,
Geesin had returned the favour by inviting Waters to collaborate with him on his
soundtrack for British filmmaker Roy Battersby’s extraordinary TV documentary The
Body – cue: a bewildering series of burps, farts, sighs and heavy
breathing. When Waters and Pink Floyd found themselves foundering over their
next album, Roger invited Geesin to attempt a musical rescue mission.


They had
demoed five untitled instrumentals, strung together as one continuous piece
they titled ‘The Amazing Pudding’, which they had premiered live on tour
earlier in the year. But with the band now making the most of their newfound,
post-Barrett fame by embarking on what seemed to them at the time like a
never-ending tour, including their first major tour of America in May, they
were in desperate need of help.


“They had only
made a backing track and they genuinely didn’t know what to do with it,” Geesin
recalled. “But they needed to do something because EMI were pushing them. And
their egos were pushing them as well. But they were knackered, from all the
touring. It’s a wonder they were still standing up and hadn’t gone into
sanatoriums.”


Working out of
his basement in London’s then rundown Notting Hill area, right through the
sweltering summer of 1970, often stripped to his underwear, Geesin was
astonished at the creative freedom he was given to come up with something on
his own, free from involvement from any of the group members. “Since none of
them could read or write music, I was left to get on with it. And I was glad.
Rick and Nick came in right towards the end, but only to have a bit of a
listen. Just a few notes on the first themed section and the first few bars of
the choir, and how that might start.”


Geesin and
Wright “shared a passion for all types of jazz music.” But Geesin soon realised
that Rick had very little say in the musical direction Pink Floyd was now
taking. “Rick was just very, very quiet and he’d just be very nice, almost
demure. He would wait and see how the others [felt]. He wouldn’t react, just
went along with it.”


By then,
Geesin had titled the piece ‘Epic’. It was this version that the band debuted
at the Bath Festival in June 1970. When, weeks later, the DJ John Peel
requested the title ahead of a live BBC Radio One In Concert broadcast,
Geesin drew Waters’ attention to a story in the Evening Standard
newspaper that day about a woman being fitted with a nuclear-powered pacemaker.
The headline: ATOM HEART MOTHER NAMED. Waters seized on it, making a clever
abbreviation of the line not just for the title of Floyd’s most ambitious piece
yet but for the entire album.


“Nobody knew
what it meant, it just sounded right,” chuckled Geesin. They also kept his
suggestion for naming the opening section ‘Father’s Shout’, after the American
jazz pianist Earl ‘Fatha’ Hines. (Other section titles such as ‘Breasty Milk’
and ‘Funky Dung’ were ‘inspired’ by the sleeve artwork, the cover comprising a
rear-end view of a cow in a field.)


Geesin doesn’t
recall getting any further feedback about the work he’d done, other than being
called to Abbey Road studios to assist the actual recording. “Roger was quite
calculating. But there was enough common ground between us that I could put up
with it. He was never on time for any meeting, always late. I put that down to
one-upmanship.” Gilmour, by comparison, “was very, very quiet. I had no idea
what Dave made of it when he finally got to hear it as a whole. But if his
opinion were needed [in the studio] he’d give it. Roger would wait to see how
people moved then make another move in another way.”


The only
trouble Geesin recalled encountering at Abbey Road came from the orchestra. “It
was nearly a disaster, because the brass [section] were hard session musicians
and I was not used to working like that. EMI had their own guys they used and
they were not helpful – the worst kind of jobsworths. It was 10 brass
[players], 20 choir [singers] and a solo cello. The horn player was getting
very mouthy. I was about to hit him when [engineer] Peter Bown said, ‘Let’s
take a break, shall we, Ron?’ Because I wasn’t trained like they were, they thought,
‘We’ll have this bastard!’ And they very nearly did.”


Fortunately,
the choirmaster hired for the session, John Alldis, arrived a day early and
offered to intervene. “It was just as well. I had my arm pulled back ready to
hit the horn player.” Perhaps the most significant innovation in the studio,
though, was the sidelining of producer Norman Smith, whose credit on the sleeve
would be transmuted to Executive Producer, which as Gilmour shrugged, “was a
neat way of saying that he didn’t actually do anything.”


A less
premeditated yet historically more interesting moment occurred when Syd Barrett
– then recording his second solo album in an adjoining Abbey Road studio, with
Gilmour producing – suddenly appeared out of nowhere. “He turned up [during a
break],” Geesin recalled. “He breezed in, in a long coat, spun round a couple
of times – and disappeared. Someone said, ‘This is Syd Barrett’. I didn’t even
know who he was. I had a vague notion that he was or had been a member of the
group and had left. But that was all. There was no idea of someone with talent
or who had done a lot of work or anything. It was just: there he was and there
he wasn’t.”


Pink Floyd
nearly joined their former leader in self-inflicted obscurity when the powers-that-be
at EMI heard the finished product. One label executive, gazing puzzled at the
Hipgnosis-designed sleeve, could only gasp, “Friesians, aren’t they?” In fact,
designer Storm Thorgerson – inspired by Andy Warhol’s earlier ‘cow wallpaper’ –
had driven to a field in Potter’s Bar, a pretty country town about 20 miles
outside London, and, he said, “photographed the first cow I saw.”


Nevertheless,
when it was released in October 1970, Atom Heart Mother went straight to
Number 1. A fact Geesin insists he wasn’t aware of “until someone asked me how
I felt about going to No. 1. I thought, oh, that’s amusing…” He does, however,
recall the mixed reviews the album attracted. “I’ve still got the little
cuttings in my archive. But side two wasn’t anything to do with me so I didn’t
feel particularly strongly. With over 40 years of hindsight, though, I’d say it
was an interesting collaboration of disparate forces that happened to make
something bigger than any of the individual parts.”


Certainly that
remains true for the title track, an epic collision of jazz modernism,
classical panache, sound effects, wordless vocals and, save for Gilmour’s
trademark aching guitar lines, very little that would be recognised as ‘rock’.
In their efforts to shed their now burdensome association with the Barrett-led
psychedelia of their earliest albums, Waters allowed Geesin’s unconventional
orchestral score to lead the band – a reversal of the late-Sixties trend to
allow orchestral arrangements into rock but only on the terms set by whichever
band was leading the way.


Inevitably,
perhaps, the four tracks on side two felt like a letdown, by comparison: ‘If’,
by Waters, the kind of ghostly, angst-ridden acoustic ballad he would patent on
future Floyd recordings; ‘Summer ’68’, a typically whimsical, Beatles-esque
tune by Rick Wright; ‘Fat Old Sun’, an inconsequential ballad as trite as its
title, which Gilmour later claimed he’d been left in the studio to write at the
insistence of Waters; and finally, in a half-hearted attempt at, at least
partially, closing the circle begun by the title track, ‘Alan’s Psychedelic
Breakfast’, a self-consciously ‘trippy’ instrumental throwaway that works
surprisingly well, especially after having rolled several joints on the marvellously
accommodating gatefold sleeve.


In the end, it
was the wondrous title track of Atom Heart Mother that really sold the
album. Legendary film director Stanley Kubrick later wanted it for A
Clockwork Orange, but talks broke down when the inscrutable Kubrick had a
face-off with the intractable Waters over which section of the film it would
actually be used in. And despite their later back-tracking, Pink Floyd
initially went to great pains to perform the title piece of their new album
live, dragging both choir and brass section out on tour with them. When that
proved impractical they paired the piece down to 15 minutes by omitting the
‘collage’ sections, and were still regularly performing it up to 1972 when The
Dark Side Of The Moon replaced it as their live centrepiece.


Although the
band would come to deride the album – “a blundering about in the dark,” chided
Gilmour; “looking back it wasn’t so good,” admitted Wright – as Nick Mason
would more accurately point out, it was through working with Ron Geesin that
Pink Floyd learned many of the recording techniques that would stand them in
good stead over the coming years as they began to finally paint their own
masterpieces. “We learned how to get around the men-in-white-coats and do
things at home, like editing. Ron taught us how to use two tape recorders to
create an endless build-up of echo. It was all very relevant to things we did
later.”


And when, in
June 2008, Geesin performed the piece ‘Atom Heart Mother’ at the Chelsea
Festival in London with Italian tribute band Mun Floyd, Gilmour joined in, extending
the performance to over 30 minutes. “Ron persuaded me to do it,” Gilmour
explained. “I did enjoy it on the night but… I think it’s a pretty flawed, weak
track, and I don’t diverge from that view. But sometimes you have to try these
things in life. It’s a challenge.”


By then,
however, David Gilmour had been in the pilot’s seat of Pink Floyd for 20 years.
He could do and say whatever he liked.






Chapter Five


Future Echo




Now their
undisputed leader, it seems strange to recall how David Gilmour spent the first
20 years of his life in Pink Floyd as very much the junior partner: first,
briefly, to Syd Barrett, then, for far longer, to Roger Waters. In 1971,
however, Gilmour seemed to have settled in as the Floyd’s frontman. Not only
did he handle most of their lead vocals, his face – good-looking in that
supremely-stoned, hippy-visionary way of the times – had begun to fit the music
Pink Floyd were beginning to stand for. Music that utterly defied specified
areas of interest elsewhere in the rock world; rhythms that wherever possible
walked instead of ran; lyrics about anything and everything except perhaps the
love of one baby for another so amply expressed by their would-be peers. (Led
Zeppelin instantly spring to mind.)


What’s more,
Gilmour was the singer and lead guitarist. He was also, as evidenced by
their very next album Meddle, now ready to rival Roger Waters as Pink
Floyd’s main songwriter. Indeed, had Waters not reasserted his authority as
Floyd-lyricist on the album after that – The Dark Side Of The Moon,
whose success sealed the band’s fate forever, in terms of who was really in
charge of whichever direction they would now go in – we might have enjoyed a
far less anguished-sounding, increasingly to the point of blind fury, Pink
Floyd than we now recall from their mid-Seventies heyday.


In the end, it
was not to be. As Gilmour would relate to the late Sunday Times critic,
Robert Sandall, the personal relations between the four members of Pink Floyd
were about as far from the imaginary Beatles-like camaraderie as it was
possible to be. “Things between the four of us were always pretty rocky.” Most
difficult of all for the guitarist was his increasingly strained relationship
with Waters. “We would never have been friends if it weren’t for the band.” To
Gilmour’s chagrin, Waters would always insist on calling him ‘Dave’, a
nom-de-guerre he was fully aware Gilmour loathed, insisting that others
always call by him by his correct first name, David.


But if anyone
had ever stood a chance of questioning Waters’ ultimate authority over Pink
Floyd it was David Gilmour. He may have been the less abrasive personality, but
he could be equally bull-headed when confronted. He was, after all, the most
accomplished musician in the band, having starred in and led his own groups
before he joined the Floyd. And although he would never be able to throw off
the feeling of being “the new boy”, he was a self-confident, opinionated young
Cambridge buck who always had the edge in any musical conversation, even if
Waters – threatened perhaps by Gilmour’s musicianly poise –seemed to go out of
his way to frustrate him.




Born in Cambridge
on March 6, 1946 – exactly two months after the star-crossed lover he would
later replace in Pink Floyd – David Jon Gilmour first met Roger Barrett when
they were 14. They didn’t really bond as friends, however, until they met again
in 1963 as A-level students at Cambridge Technical College – and discovered
they had both recently begun playing acoustic guitars. They would hang out at
lunchtime in the College’s Art department, playing their guitars together and
drawing the appreciative gazes of a small but dedicated group of female
students.


It was clear
from the start that Gilmour held sway when it came to pure guitar playing. He
recalled Barrett’s playing as “very stiff.” But he was “a frightening
talent” when it came to the writing of original songs. Already an accomplished
painter and writer of poetry, the nightmarish nursery rhymes he would then turn
into songs “just used to pour out” of him even then.


It was during
this period that the two teenagers spent a summer playing their guitars,
smoking dope and busking in St Tropez, on the fashionable French Riviera.
Unlike the tortured genius the rest of Pink Floyd would soon come to know,
Barrett was just like any other young man on his first trip abroad away from
his parents. Playing for tourists and sleeping rough on the beach unless
otherwise bidden by the famously topless female beach populous, Roger and David
spent the summer laughing and joking, wishing and hoping, before being arrested
for vagrancy by the constabulary and finding themselves incarcerated in the
local gaol.


After they got
back, Barrett left for Camberwell Art School – and then onto being Syd Barrett
of Pink Floyd, where his closest musical ally was Rick Wright. (Waters was
still just a rudimentary bass player while Mason earned his place initially simply
through being a pal of Roger’s). Gilmour, meanwhile, had also joined his own
band, the Cambridge-based covers outfit, Jokers Wild, led by another pal named
David Altham.


In fact, both
Joker’s Wild and Pink Floyd played a handful of gigs together in 1965, though
both groups were very different. With Pink Floyd already steering their
spaceship towards the furthest reaches of the rock universe, Joker’s Wild stuck
mainly to R&B covers. The result was that by the time Syd was making the
Floyd’s lids flap open with off-the-hook numbers like ‘Arnold Layne’ and ‘Astronomy
Domine’, the closest Joker’s Wild came to a recording career was a one-sided LP
of covers that was never eventually released (though would later become a much
sought-after bootleg).


When Gilmour
was invited along by Waters – who he also knew from Cambridge but had never
been close to, as Roger was two years older, an unbridgeable gap as a teenager
– to the May 1967 recording session that produced ‘See Emily Play’, the Syd
Barrett that Gilmour encountered there had changed almost beyond recognition
from the happy, carefree cat he had spent that summer in St Tropez with. “I
don’t know at quite what point Syd started to go very strange,” Gilmour would
tell Robert Sandall, “but he didn’t even recognise me.”


Baffled by the
sight of an acid-fried Barrett stumbling through his metaphysical chores – was
it impending pop stardom or something else that had made Syd so strange? –
Gilmour could not have foreseen how soon he would be back in the studio with
Pink Floyd, but this time as Syd’s replacement. The search for a solution to
the problems posed by a Syd who would now routinely go through a whole show
without barely touching his guitar, or simply didn’t show up at all, had been
on-going for some time. During a package tour with Jimi Hendrix and The Nice
(amongst others) the latter’s guitarist Dave O’ List had covered for Syd at more
than one show. When word reached them that Jeff Beck was wearying of fronting
his own troubled outfit, there was a suggestion of approaching him to join –
then rejected on the basis that he would almost certainly prove far too
expensive and could not actually sing.


Bringing their
old Cambridge compadre David Gilmour in seemed like an inspired choice. He had
begun 1968 rehearsing with all four original members of the Floyd. The plan had
been for Gilmour to do the gigs with them – something Syd was no longer capable
of doing on any sort of consistent basis, to the point where the others would
not even tell him when they were next playing – and for Barrett to adopt the role
they had read Brian Wilson now held in the Beach Boys, as resident genius who
stayed home and composed his masterpieces.


In Roger
Waters’ words, “When Syd flipped I had this theory that we could go on with Syd
still being a member of the group if he could become Brian Wilson and simply be
a backroom boy. But Syd had other ideas: he wanted to get in two sax-players
and a girl singer. To which we resolutely said no!” According to Nick Mason,
however, it was Barrett who scuppered the idea of being a stay-at-home
songwriter – not through any acid-enflamed madness, but through listening to
the band’s own managers, Peter Jenner and Andrew King, “who kept repeating he
was the only talent in the band and should pursue a solo career.”


The phrase
‘acid casualty’ had yet to be coined in 1968 and both Jenner and King were
convinced that any chance of success Pink Floyd had lay entirely with Syd. With
the addition of Gilmour drawing the band towards what they saw as a more
mainstream acceptance, what might have been a rescue plan to suit all parties
instantly transformed into a schism, with the Gilmour line-up of Floyd going
one way and Barrett the other – along with Jenner and King, who now gave up
management of the band. According to Jenner, Gilmour was an accomplished
musician who could “mimic” Jimi Hendrix or Syd Barrett; it mattered not. While
Syd could only ever be Syd, which was true though not entirely in the way his
managers fully understood.


It wasn’t
until Meddle, though, that Gilmour’s abundant talents really came into
sharp focus. Going into the studio at the start of 1971 with literally nothing
new written or ready to record, and this time no Ron Geesin to help bail them
out, the band began putting random ideas on tape which they titled ‘Nothing 1’,
‘Nothing 2’, ‘Nothing 3’ and so on. With their touring commitments also piling
up due to the on-going success of Atom Heart Mother, they then abandoned
these demos until they could return to the studio some weeks later and begin
again. They also made the decision to record outside the eight-track Abbey Road
studios for the first time, decamping to AIR, in London’s West End, and Morgan,
in the northwest London suburbs, both of which now boasted 16-track recording
facilities.


Exhausted from
the road yet desperate to somehow ignite their creative spark in the studio,
they resorted to all sorts of bizarre recording ideas. At different stages they
tried having one member playing something completely different to what the
others were playing, then blending both tracks together – with predictably
disastrous results. They then spent a couple of weeks trying to come up with
compositions based on the sounds of various household objects being dropped to
the floor or bashed together, or scraping tables, and suchlike, which they
titled the ‘Sounds Of Household Objects’ project. Though this brave new world
of musical ideas came to nought, they would repeat the experiment, again with
only mediocre results, in the aftermath of The Dark Side Of The Moon in
1974 as they agonised on how to make a worthy follow-up to their gigantic
success.


Each session
would begin mid-afternoon and continue until the early hours of the following
morning. Inevitably, tempers frayed as less and less seemed to get done. The
‘Nothing’ demos were followed by a new series of demoed tracks they titled ‘Son
Of Nothings’, which in turn transmogrified into something called ‘Return Of The
Son Of Nothings’, before the band was back out on the road again.


The
breakthrough finally came with just one note from these latter sessions – a
single piano note that Wright had fed into a Leslie speaker, rotating the sound
until it resembled the ping of a submarine’s sonar, which the keyboardist then
began to gently extrapolate with, until Gilmour’s slinky guitar line came
creeping in to lead the piece onto its eventual journey, their twin lead vocals
gently layered together, driftwood on a river of guitars and keyboards which
Mason and Waters then added a tide of rhythms to, eventually finding its feet
in a 23-minute epic that would become the mature Pink Floyd’s first undisputed
masterpiece. Titled ‘Echoes’ it would take over the whole of side two of the
album. A clear sign of things to come.


As such, the
finished ‘Echoes’ became the first extended musical journey the band had
embarked on for a long time as a single, focused musical entity – an experience
even Waters and Gilmour grudgingly agreed needed to be repeated and explored
further. Another jagged fragment of these exploratory sessions became the
opening track on side one of the album, ‘One Of These Days’. Built around a
juddering rhythm that Waters and Gilmour jammed on using two bass guitars, one
with deliberately old and more “twangy” strings, that Waters then put through a
Binson echo machine, it was a startlingly aggressive-sounding instrumental,
made more so by the one vocal line, Mason’s electronically treated voice almost
spitting out the words, “One of these days I’m going to cut you into little
pieces.” Gilmour would later marvel at how the Meddle album came
together, piece by piece from “bits
of demos which we then pieced together, and for the first time, it worked.”


The rest of
side one consisted of four more ostensibly mellow, acoustic-led pieces which
veered from the sublime – Gilmour’s elegiac ‘Fearless’, replete with the sound
of a football stadium crowd singing the words to Rogers’ and Hammerstein’s
‘You’ll Never Walk Alone’, an odd interface that works surprisingly well – to
the downright silly: final track ‘Seamus’, a “joke song” featuring Gilmour
singing along with a dog named Seamus howling in the background. The dog
belonged to Steve Marriot then of Humble Pie, which David had agreed to look
after while Marriott was away on tour. Critics understandably derided the track
when the album was first released, but the idea stayed with Waters, who would
later convene the suite of Floyd material that became Animals, including
the sound of various beasts in various states of wonder.


The other two
tracks on side one of Meddle were similarly polarising: ‘A Pillow Of
Winds’, which became the first unabashed love song, sung by Gilmour, in the
Floydian canon; and ‘San Tropez’, a determinedly louche, lazybones, written and
sung by Waters of all people, who would never sound so – no other word for it –
happy again on an album.


Finished off
between British, European, Australian, Japanese and American tours between
April and June and released in October while the band was still on the road, Meddle
was the first serious proof that Pink Floyd was a musical entity no longer
reliant on its sparkly, acid-bathed past. Proof that here was a British band
that had transcended its psychedelic origins to become what now looked to be
one of the more momentous progressive rock groups of the 1970s.


A much more
elevated – and frankly more commercially appealing – proposition than Atom
Heart Mother, Meddle nevertheless failed to emulate the chart
success of its more oblique predecessor, making the Top Five in the UK but
missing No. 1 by a mile, and hardly registering at all in America where
lacklustre support from their American record label was blamed for the album
only teetering to No. 70. Nevertheless, as Gilmour would aver, Meddle “was
the point when we first got our focus.”


When, in
February 1972, still on tour but with a much more compelling set list, Pink
Floyd appeared at The Dome in Brighton, on England’s south coast, and gave
their first live performance of a new, post-‘Echoes’ piece, originally dubbed
‘Epic’. It was immediately clear they had hit a rich new vein of inspiration.
One that would lead later that same year to them recording what would become
their greatest calling card, a self-contained, fully immersive masterpiece they
titled The Dark Side Of The Moon.


At which point
neither Pink Floyd nor the rest of the musical world would ever be quite the
same again.






Chapter Six


Always Been Mad




Like the album
itself, which could be viewed as one long, slowly building climax, in
retrospect it’s tempting to consider the advent of The Dark Side Of The Moon
as the orgasmic culmination of five years trying to reconfigure their
career after the traumatic departure of their musical-sensei, Syd Barrett. For
Pink Floyd, their eighth album symbolised the star-point of a comet trail that
could be traced all the way back to the nine-minute-plus ‘Interstellar
Overdrive’ from their very first album, via the almost-12 minutes of ‘A
Saucerful Of Secrets’, up to and most impressively, the almost suicidally
ambitious 23-minutes-plus of ‘Atom Heart Mother’ and the equally astonishing
23-minute ‘Echoes’ from Meddle.


There was more
to the genesis of The Dark Side Of The Moon, though, than simple block-building.
Comparing it now to the good-not-great Meddle or the indifferent,
largely instrumental, Obscured By Clouds – their second movie soundtrack
for the eccentric Barbet Shroeder that came between, in the summer of 1972 – it
is as if Pink Floyd had skipped an evolutionary step or two, so far ahead is The
Dark Side Of The Moon to anything they had done before. Or would manage to
do again, many now argue. A happy accident of time, place, application and
technology that would catapult their career into previously unknown galaxies…


Unlike every
album they had recorded since Syd’s Piper, this was also the first time
Pink Floyd had arrived at Abbey Road already armed with most of the material
they intended to record. The concept, as mumblingly explained by Roger Waters
to the others over cups of tea and several joints at Nick Mason’s flat in
Camden Town, north London, in the late summer of 1972, was simple: the new
album would be an interwoven collection of songs about “the pressures and difficulties and questions that crop
up in one’s life and create anxiety, and the potential you have to solve them
or to choose the path that you’re going to walk.” Their reaction? “There
was a feeling of, ‘Well, yeah, all right’.”


Waters took
this as his cue to virtually commandeer the direction the next Floyd album
would take, from writing all the lyrics, to asserting his control over
decisions in the studio – not least when it came to the final mix of the
record, which he and Gilmour fought bitterly over, only for Roger to get his
own way in the end, a harbinger of things to come.


And yet,
conversely, this was also, as Rick Wright would later suggest, the last album
on which Pink Floyd “work[ed] very
closely and creatively together.” Any tensions were genuinely creative ones;
any points of discussion there purely to serve the music. The era of giant egos
battling it out in the studio had not yet begun, though it was not far off, was
indeed brought more swiftly to the fore after the land-grabbing success of The
Dark Side Of The Moon. For now, though, the emphasis was still firmly on
the cooperative, not least as so much of the Dark Side material was
previewed on tour months before they had begun assembling it for recording. As
David Gilmour later recalled, not only were they already familiar with the material, but “the playing was very
good” too. Unlike previous Floyd albums, “It had a natural feel.”


The bulk of the material had begun life
as a swiftly evolving sequence they called Eclipse, which they had
finessed during rehearsals for their latest British tour, begun in Brighton on
January 20, 1972. The title Dark Side Of The Moon had already been
considered but discarded once they learned another British band, Medicine Head,
was about to release an album of the same name. When that album flopped,
however, they reinstalled it as The Dark Side Of The Moon: A Piece for Assorted Lunatics. Then restored, briefly, for their US tour
in April and May, to Eclipse
(A Piece for Assorted Lunatics), before resuming as Dark Side Of The Moon that summer.


The clue as to the lyrical content was
in the newly extended title: despite its spacey, futuristic sound, this was not
another musical trip-piece about wandering amongst the metaphorical stars. This
was a suite of songs linked by the theme of madness, in all its forms: from the
everyday madness of life and death and money and sex, to the more mysterious
madness of gravity-defying artistic savants like Syd Barrett and his ilk.


The musical cues came from a couple of
unfinished pieces from earlier projects: the opening of ‘Breathe’ had
originally been written by Waters for his and Ron Geesin’s soundtrack to The
Body, and ‘Us And Them’ had originally been written by Wright for the soundtrack to Zabriske
Point, which director Michelangelo Antonioni eventually discarded; while
‘Brain Damage’ was an unfinished leftover from Meddle. The rest of what
was first previewed on tour that year coalesced around these three starting
points.


Nor were the
band shy about showing off the new material. The 1972 world tour – 93 shows
stretched over the entire year that took them to Britain, Japan, America and
Europe – had been booked ostensibly to promote Meddle, but after
performing the nascent Dark Side suite before the assembled press corps
during a high-profile, four-night run at London’s Rainbow Theatre in February,
word was out and for the rest of the year the Pink Floyd show became as much
about the unreleased Dark Side Of The Moon as it was about Meddle
or any of their earlier works. As the chief music critic of the London Sunday
Times wrote: “The ambition of the Floyd’s artistic intention is now vast.”
While his colleague at The Times’ regular daily edition described the
new, as yet unreleased piece “bringing tears to my eyes.”


Although some
parts of the suite remained unfinished until the band eventually began work at
Abbey Road, essentially the track listing was the same as what would eventually
make it onto the finished record, from as early as January; the finale of the
actual track called ‘Eclipse’ being brought in before a show in Bristol on
February 5. Waters had arrived with the lyrics on a sheet of lined writing
paper, playing the broad outline of the music, which the band extemporised
around onstage that same night.


The only other
notable exceptions were the ‘On The Run’ sequence, originally titled ‘The
Travel Sequence’, which started onstage as lightly skipping
guitar-drum-keyboard jazz before evolving into the babbling brook of
synthesisers it became on record; ‘Time’ which live was slower than its later
studio incarnation – and minus the cacophony of clocks; and ‘The Great Gig In
The Sky’ which was originally titled, variously, ‘Religion’ and/or ‘The
Mortality Sequence’, and without its later addition of Clare Torry’s unforgettable
wordless vocal, comprised originally of tapes of preachers either pontificating
before their congregations or simply reading passages from the Bible, over a
bed of Wright’s Cathedral-like organs. And of course both ‘Money’ and ‘Us And
Them’ would be performed without the benefit of the wonderfully smoky saxophone
provided on album by Gilmour’s old Cambridge pal, Dick Parry.


Initial
recording began at the end of May, after the band had returned from America. A
month later, however, they were back on the road, where they stayed for the
rest of the year, returning again to America and Europe. Final work on Dark
Side wasn’t completed until January 1973. The band was already back on tour
in America by the time it was released in Britain during the first week of
March 1973.


At which
point, the world, for Pink Floyd, changed forever.


“I always
thought it would be hugely successful,” Roger Waters pontificated to noted
British writer Chris Salewicz nearly 15 years later. “Towards the end of the
studio work, at about the time I’d be putting the tracks together, there was a
very good feeling of satisfaction. You’d stand back from them and they’d each
feel very complete.” Speaking around the same time, David Gilmour had a
typically more down-to- earth view of why The Dark Side Of The Moon had
become such a colossal success. It was just such “a bloody good package,” he shrugged.
“The music, the concept, the cover, just all came together.”


It certainly
did. As Gilmour says, the gatefold album sleeve, too, was a distinct
improvement on previous efforts: a simple black front cover with a white
line-drawn triangle that acts as a prism for an entering thin white light that
exits as an expanding rainbow-coloured band.


“I thought it
was pretty average myself,” Storm Thorgeson, who made the image for them, told
me years later. “I’d heard the music, well, some of it, and I had in mind this
beautiful image I had done of the Silver Surfer, the comic character. But they
turned it down. So I showed them half-a-dozen other things I had hanging around,
and they chose the one with the prism. I was surprised but I think they were
just glad they found something they could all agree on.”


He laughed but
Storm had known Waters since Cambridge school days and you could hear the
frustration still etched in his voice. Was
there a particular meaning to it, though, I asked? Or did they just like the
simplicity? “They liked the simplicity, I suppose, yes. But there was meaning
too. There are all sorts of meanings associated with the triangle.” Magic,
wonder and creativity, all are associated with the triangle. And as Storm
pointed out, they also resemble pyramids, which also adorn the inner sleeve.
“They were to do with the lyrics, about human greed – and of course madness.”


The real revelation of The Dark Side Of The Moon
though was on the plastic that lay inside that enigmatic cover. These days, if
you go to YouTube you can find plenty of recordings of those 1972 shows during
which Pink Floyd previewed the album in its entirety. You can hear how
remarkably close to the finished product they were, even as far back as early
’72.


What you didn’t get, until they finally released the
album though, were many of the things that made Dark Side so memorable.
The looped speaking – in some cases, laughing – voices that fade in and out of
the mix at painfully apposite moments (voices taken from recordings of random visitors
to Abbey Road, such as an EMI doorman, who is responsible for the “I know I’m
mad, I’ve always been mad” line that opens the album, and Paul McCartney and
Wings guitarist Henry McCullough, whose gravelly voice it is intoning, “I don’t
know, I was really drunk at the time”); the additional touches like Dick
Parry’s big cigar sax and Clare Torry’s otherworldly vocal (for which she was paid
just £30 at the time but which in recent years she renegotiated and now
receives a joint songwriting credit for); the gospel backing vocals on ‘Brain
Damage’ and ‘Eclipse’, and special effects like the chiming minefield of clocks
on ‘Time’, taken from a recording made by EMI staff engineer Alan Parsons who’d
been to an antique clock shop in Hampstead; the sound of a shop cash register
trilling as its keys are pressed in time with the bass riff on ‘Money’.


Another unforeseen component was the discovery at
Abbey Road of a brand new gizmo called the VCS3 synthesiser. Waters, Gilmour
and Wright would all be credited with ‘playing’ a VCS3 on Dark Side, and
it was that plus the mini-Moog that Wright was now routinely “tinkering with”
that also gave the album a brand new, surface-of-the-moon aspect.  “It was
connected to the BBC Radiophonic Workshop,” Wright later recalled. “They showed
it to us, and we took it back to the studio.”


The VCS3 was “a new toy” that simply got “amazing
sounds” that they would spend hours playing with, experimenting, seeing what
different, sometimes accidental effects they could squeeze out of. Most
notably, in the first instance, for ‘On The Run’ where the pulsing sound of the
VCS3 combines breathlessly with the sound effects of hurried footsteps, airport
announcements, and an increasingly rapid heartbeat that eventually leads to a
kind of internal explosion or mental collapse – later symbolised on stage by a
life-size model airplane ‘crashing’ into the stage – that then shatters into
the sound of a million erupting alarm clocks on ‘Time’.


It’s this seamless aspect to the entire album that
makes it so hard to stop listening to once it begins, from the slow thud of a
human heart at the start of side one through its glissando climax 43 minutes
later. And of course, as Gilmour points out now, the lyrics were of a far
superior nature too. As if it would have been foolish to even try and best the
poetical fancies of Syd Barrett, Floyd’s lyrics in the years since had been
mainly throwaway, too self-conscious when they tried for more, too silly when
they settled for less. Now, however, Waters had a major breakthrough and every
single line on Dark Side almost groans with meaning. Unlike Syd’s
surreal wordplay though, Roger’s gift was for nailing what he wanted to say in
precise crisp lines that cut like a knife.


For this reason, the new album also came with the
lyrics printed on the inner gatefold sleeve; increasingly the fashion by 1973
for earnest, album-oriented acts, to underline that theirs were not simply pop
lyrics but serious rock-literature, but here absolutely essential for the
fuller appreciation of what was instantly recognised as a masterpiece, not just
for Pink Floyd but for the world of rock in general. A signifier of where the most
vital art in the western world now stood, in its Seventies’ primacy, at the
apex of popular culture.


As such, The Dark Side Of The Moon became an
unprecedented commercial success, eventually selling more than four million
copies in the UK alone, and more than 20 million in America, where it gave Pink
Floyd its first No. 1 record – along with, in ‘Money’, its first bona-fide hit
single. Most staggering of all, the fact that it would eventually spend 1,278
weeks in the American albums chart – the longest chart run in history: an
astonishing world-record run that began with an almost unbroken 741 weeks –
more than 14 consecutive years from 1973 to 1987. After which the CD version of
the album became one of the Top 10 best-selling CDs of all time. (There was a
manufacturing plant in West Germany which produced nothing but copies of The
Dark Side Of The Moon for several months.) To the point where, in the 21st
century, it is estimated that one in every four British homes has a copy of The
Dark Side Of The Moon.


There were several other factors behind its global
success too: chiefly, one of timing. Coinciding with the arrival in music
stores for the first time in the early-Seventies of affordable stereo hi-fi
equipment, Dark Side also became the album you listened to check just
how good – or bad – your stereo was. The same phenomenon would later occur with
Mike Oldfield’s Tubular Bells album, released the same year. As the singer
Fish, of Eighties progressive rock-revivalists Marillion, once put it to me,
“In the Seventies it was the album to sit there with the cans on, smoke a joint
and just go off on a journey to. Of course, rock fans were doing that with all
their albums in the Seventies but it was Dark Side that was the one that
endured because it told a story, like a film you want to see again as soon as
it’s over.”


Speaking in 1987, Roger Waters mused that the reason
he thought Dark Side was such a huge success was that it was so “very well balanced and well constructed,
dynamically and musically, and I think the humanity of its approach is
appealing. It’s satisfying. I think also that it was the first completely
cohesive album that was made.”


The success of Dark Side also had the
unforeseen effect of ballooning the usual behind the scenes Floydian tensions
into full-blown internecine wars. The shows got bigger, the tours got longer
and the money now poured in on such an unprecedented scale they swapped their
London flats for country mansions and were urged to become tax exiles. Even so, Waters later claimed he “regretted having given away half the writing
credits.” In particular Mason’s credit on ‘Speak To Me’ – a cleverly edited
amalgam of several of the album’s features all sped up into a blistering overture
that Mason assembled from “existing music”. According to Waters, though,
“Nobody else had anything to do with it.” He would also be scathing of
Gilmour’s contributions, even though he was co-credited with four of the
tracks. But by then Waters had walked out of Pink Floyd and as Gilmour would
note dryly, “Roger is not known for his reasonableness.”


These, though, were comments made from a future no one in
Pink Floyd had considered possible when they embarked on their grand opus. At
the time, as Wright recalled, The Dark Side Of The Moon represented Pink
Floyd, “at the height of our creativity. It has the best songs the Floyd
have ever written.” A much fairer, more accurate summation, these were, in
fact, some of the best songs any rock artist had ever written. They remain so
still.






Chapter Seven


Which One is Pink?




If the first five
years of their post-Barrett career had found Pink Floyd scrambling to establish
a truly convincing new musical identity for itself, the next five years would
be a period of short-lived celebration, long-term commercial consolidation,
and, all too quickly, artistic hubris followed by the first angst-ridden signs
of total disintegration. The only thing they all agreed on, at the end of it,
was that the railroading, all-consuming success of The Dark Side Of The Moon
was, as Rick Wright put it, “the beginning of the end.” Or as Roger Waters
would put it years later, “Dark Side Of The Moon finished the Pink Floyd
off once and for all. To be that successful is the aim of every group. And once
you’ve cracked it, it’s all over. In hindsight, I think the Pink Floyd was
finished as long ago as that.”


But all that
came later. At first, Pink Floyd revelled in their new-found commercial success
and the rejuvenated critical status that came with it. Not least in America,
where they were now superstars. Indeed, almost all their touring in 1973 took
place in America: 33 arena shows between March and June interrupted only by two
spectacular shows at London’s Earl’s Court Exhibition Centre, on May 18 and 19.
After that there were only four more shows spread across England, Germany and
Austria, including a benefit appearance at London’s Rainbow Theatre on November
4, for former Soft Machine drummer Robert Wyatt, who had been paralysed from
the waist down after a fall from a fourth floor window earlier in the year – an
event that raised over £10,000 towards the rehabilitation of the beleaguered
musician.


Nick Mason
would go on to produce Wyatt’s first solo album, Rock Bottom – a gallows
humour pun on his newly paraplegic state – in 1974, and now regarded as one of
the most significant albums of the Seventies. The same year he also produced
the album Round One for the Principal Edwards Magic Theatre music and
arts collective. This may have been partially to do with the fact that, although
no one noticed it yet, Mason would from this point on become increasingly
sidelined from the Pink Floyd creative process. In fact, he would not receive a
songwriting credit or co-credit or any other Floyd studio album after Dark
Side. With time – and money – on his hands he began instead a lifelong
pursuit of classic cars, from vintage Bugattis to futuristic Ferraris, famously
competing in them at the 24-hour Le Mans rally and other events. A “hobby” he
would later parlay into a business, renting out his vintage vehicles for
various movie and TV productions. He also acquired a pilot’s license and became
fond of travelling in his own helicopter.


But that was
Nick: he may have favoured a leather hat and droopy hippy moustache but at
heart he was a clubbable middle-class Londoner who hated confrontation. Born in
Birmingham in January 1944, younger than Waters but older than Gilmour, he had
grown up in the leafy north London ‘village’ of Hampstead – a liberal enclave
full of artists, writers and musicians. His father Bill was a documentary
filmmaker and amateur racing driver whose own passion for automobiles was such
that he bought Nick his first Aston Martin sports car when he was just 18.


Possessing
none of the acute artistic angst displayed by Waters, and precious little of
the ladder-climbing careerism of Gilmour and Wright, Mason was everybody’s
friend, nobody’s enemy. If Roger Waters and David Gilmour no longer saw the
need to include him on their musical forays, that was fine by him. He wasn’t
about to make a fuss about it. As he cheerfully admitted to the writer Carol
Clerk in 2003, “I’ve always
been well-known for my fence-sitting.” 


Rick Wright, who would also find himself
squeezed out of the picture by Waters over the coming years, was a different
proposition, however. Where Nick was equable, easygoing, charming, Rick was
nervous, questioning, an irritant. And while he would contribute significantly
to the epic nine-part cornerstone of the next Floyd album – an elongated,
elegiac hymn of sorrow for their long-lost mentor Syd Barrett, which Waters
titled ‘Shine On You Crazy Diamond’ – these would be Wright’s final songwriting
credits on any Pink Floyd album until The Division Bell almost 20 years
later.




Born in July
1943, making him the oldest member of Pink Floyd, Richard William Wright grew
up in the north London suburb of Hatch End. His father was head biochemist at
Unigate Dairies and was wealthy enough to send his son to Haberdashers’ Aske’s
School, one of the most renowned private schools in the country. A bright boy
who excelled in a range of subjects, Wright gravitated to music and art, and
was already adept at guitar, trumpet and piano by the time he was 12. At which
point his father enrolled him for private lessons in music theory and
composition at the highly regarded Eric Gilder School of Music.


Nevertheless, trying to make a
professional career out of music was considered foolhardy, and so when he was
20, Rick enrolled at the Regent Street Polytechnic where he met Roger Waters
and Nick Mason. But architecture was never a passion and within months he had
nudged Waters and Mason, two far less capable musicians but equally up for some
fun and frolics, to form the R&B covers outfit the addition of Syd Barrett
would later transform into The Pink Floyd Sound, as they were originally,
albeit briefly, known.


Before Barrett’s replacement by Gilmour
in 1968, Wright was the most prominent musical force in Pink Floyd. Syd’s
acid-drenched whimsy may have been the inspiration behind some of the most far-out
lyrics of the era but it was nearly always Rick’s swirling, carnivalesque
keyboards and handholding rhythms and melodies that underpinned everything. He
also looked somewhat like Syd and though he wasn’t officially credited on the
sleeve of the Piper album would often share the vocals with Syd, singing
lead on ‘Astronomy Domine’ and ‘Matilda Mother’, as well as harmonies on ‘The
Scarecrow’ and ‘Chapter 24’.


After Syd’s disappearance down the
rabbit hole, it was also Rick who came closest to replicating the original Floyd
sound, bringing in such Barrett-lite compositions as the single, ‘Remember A
Day’ and ‘See-Saw’. More to the point, it was Rick’s expert facility with
multi-layered keyboards that triggered the Floyd’s move towards full-scale
progressive rock, becoming the musical lynchpin to lengthy explorations like
‘Set The Controls For The Heart Of The Sun’, ‘Atom Heart Mother’ and, in
particular, ‘Echoes’, which he co-sang with Gilmour.


And of course
he reached a new plateau with his remarkable contributions to The Dark Side
Of The Moon. As even Waters, who would become Wright’s personal nemesis,
confessed at the time of his sadly premature death in 2008, “The intriguing,
jazz influenced, modulations and voicings so familiar in ‘Us And Them’ and ‘The
Great Gig in the Sky’, which lent those compositions both their extraordinary
humanity and their majesty, are omnipresent in all the collaborative work the
four of us did in those times. Rick’s ear for harmonic progression was our
bedrock.”


As Wright
would later recall for Floyd biographer Mark Blake, “Dark Side Of The Moon
and Wish You Were Here was a very enjoyable time. Looking back now,
though, it was also a very busy time, so I don’t think we ever had much chance
to sit back and think about what we were doing. Throughout the whole of the
early Seventies, we were either on the road or in a recording studio.”


And yet, Wish You Were Here, the
album that would follow Dark Side to the top of the world’s charts in
1975, would represent Rick Wright’s last meaningful contribution to Pink Floyd
for many years. Paradoxically, an album whose dominant theme would be one of
absence, would mark the beginning of the slamming shut of a series of doors,
beginning with Nick Mason, before continuing swiftly on through Rick Wright, and
even, eventually, that of David Gilmour, until the only pig left flying above
the factory below was Roger Waters, before finally closing the door on himself,
leaving everyone else, including perhaps most of all Waters, to later wonder
why.


At the time of its release in September
1975, though, Wish You Were Here had seemed to represent just the latest
step up for a band that was now approaching its towering best. Despite its
emphasis on the now recurring themes of madness and alienation – as evidenced
in its two cornerstone moments, ‘Shine On You Crazy Diamond’ and the superb
title track, both movingly poignant monuments to Syd and, in a broader context,
to their own lost innocence – there was something triumphal about its majestic
eminence. Two months earlier, Pink Floyd had solidified their position at the
top of the British rock totem pole by headlining a huge outdoor show at
Knebworth Park before 100,000 people, topping a bill that included Captain
Beefheart, Monty Python and the Steve Miller Band, amongst others.


The show itself was sketchy but the
event was considered a milestone. Now, as though impervious to criticism,
surviving some very mixed initial reviews to climb to No. 1 in both Britain and
America, before repeating the feat across the globe, Wish You Were Here immediately
claimed its place amongst other quintessentially Seventies’ masterpieces
released that same year as Led Zeppelin’s Physical Graffiti, Bob Dylan’s
Blood On The Tracks, David Bowie’s Young Americans and Fleetwood
Mac’s eponymous debut with Stevie Nicks and Lindsey Buckingham.


Despite the insistent strangeness of
tracks like ‘Welcome To The Machine’ (a synthesiser-heavy symbol of
disillusion, specifically with the ‘machine’ of the music business), and the
almost proto-punk sarcasm of  ‘Have A Cigar’ (another
biting-the-hand-that-feeds-you satire on shallow record company executives, one
of which asks, ‘Which one’s Pink?”), Wish You Were Here was easy to
listen to, good to lay back and chill out to, trippy but not excessively so,
layered like fluffy pillows, so that even when the guitars and vocals seem to
virtually arch their backs with antagonism they never really spoil the overall
mood of blissful, night-sky swooning.


Like its predecessor the music on Wish
You Were Here seems to glide seamlessly together, making a whole of some
very edgy disparate parts. Unlike Dark Side, the lead vocals are evenly
shared between Waters and Gilmour, with the exception of ‘Have A Cigar’, for which
they brought in Roy Harper to sing – the maverick folk-rock visionary and
all-round hangout artist to Zeppelin, Floyd, Jethro Tull and others.


The steak on the plate, though, were the
stately title track and the positively glacial ‘Shine On You Crazy Diamond’.
Famously, the story goes that Syd Barrett actually wandered into the studio
during a playback of ‘Shine On’, as Waters was trying to record his lead vocal,
but that nobody recognised him at first. The waiflike Syd, with the curly
permed hair and exotically embroidered satin attire, had been replaced by a
rotund stranger in a long black coat, his head and eyebrows shaved bald.


“This guy kept
on getting up and brushing his teeth and then sitting,” Wright recalled. “Doing
really weird things, but keeping quiet. I said to Roger, ‘Who is he? And Roger said,
‘I don’t know’. I said, ‘Well, I assumed he was a friend of yours’, and he
said, ‘No, I don’t know who he is’.”


When they
eventually realised it was Syd standing there, Roger was so shocked he burst
into tears. When someone suggested playing back ‘Shine On’ again, in full, this
time solely for Syd’s benefit, the erstwhile singer shook his bald head and
insisted it was unnecessary as he’d already heard it once and had it memorised.
Not knowing what else to do, they played him an early mix of ‘Wish You Were
Here’ instead, at the end of which, Rick recalled, Syd stood up and enquired,
“Right, when do I put my guitar on?” But of course Syd didn’t have a guitar
with him. “We said, ‘Sorry, Syd, the guitar’s all done’.” When they asked him
what he thought of the track, though, Syd replied that he thought it “a bit odd.”
He later slipped away unnoticed. It was the last time anyone in Pink Floyd knowingly
saw Syd Barrett alive.


When the story reached the music press,
it only deepened the enigma surrounding the band and their portentous new
album. So much so they refused even to tour to support it. Instead, the whole
of 1976 would go by before the band returned to the spotlight with their next
album, an entirely different sort of beast that they called, suitably enough, Animals.
And suddenly the Pink Floyd story took another completely unexpected turn.
Though some said for the worse.




Loosely based
on George Orwell’s iconoclastic book Animal Farm, the 10th
Pink Floyd album would be the first of three in which Roger Waters assumed
almost total control and the results are musically stark, lyrically overtly
political, with an overriding sense of angry, bitter hopelessness that placed Animals
in the same largely unloved critical house of horrors as Lou Reed’s Berlin
and Neil Young’s Tonight’s The Night, both now regarded, as is Animals,
as peaks in rock’s apparently endless appetite for self-immolation but still
then in the Seventies regarded almost as embarrassing personal aberrations that
would have been best left locked in a studio cupboard.


The titles of the five tracks speak for
themselves: side one comprising the swinging light bulb of ‘Pigs On The Wing 1’
and the unremittingly bleak 17-minute, epic ‘Dogs’; with ‘Pigs (Three Different
Ones)’, ‘Sheep’ and ‘Pigs On The Wing 2’ spread like dead bodies in an abattoir
across side two. It’s not hard to work out that the pigs are ruthless,
totalitarianism made into pink flesh; the dogs the guardians of, in this case,
the evil influence of capitalism (a strange enemy to cite given just how many
millions of dollars Waters was now earning every year) and the sheep, all too
inevitably, the people – us – encouraged to rise up and fight the powers that
be.


With Waters overseeing much of the
recording process alone at the band’s new studio complex in Britannia Row,
south London, the only writing co-credit Waters allowed was on ‘Dogs’, which he
gave to Gilmour. But there’s no mistaking – or humbly giving thanks for – the
extra colour Gilmour and Wright bring to these fearfully stiff musical
statements, not least ‘Sheep’ which benefits enormously from Wright’s
sophisticated cocktail jazz and Gilmour’s counterintuitive, abrasive guitar.
None of which prevented Animals from being a great album, just a very
hard one to love – and a very strange one to release in January 1977. Just as
Pink Floyd would otherwise appear to be on top of the world.


Looking back now, however, the
prescience of Animals is remarkable, anticipating as it does the punk
ethos that was about to sweep through the rock landscape over the coming 12
months as reactionary debut albums from the likes of the Sex Pistols, The
Dammed, The Stranglers and The Clash were released, changing the face of rock
music as the world had known it up until then. It also seems highly symbolic
that Animals was released virtually the same week as Low by David
Bowie – another strangulated post-rock statement that seemed to capture the
musical zeitgeist that punk was about to take all the acclaim for.


That was not exactly how it seemed at the
time, though. And although Animals would be another sizeable chart hit,
at home in Britain it became the worst-selling Pink Floyd album since Obscured
By Clouds five years before. Even in America, where Pink Floyd was now
virtually untouchable, the album sold comparatively poorly, despite eventually,
over some years, notching up over four million sales. In Britain, the band now
became symptomatic for the kind of ‘dinosaurs’ the new wave of angry young
bands most despised, a fact underlined by the much circulated story of how Sex
Pistols singer Johnny Rotten owed his invitation to join the band partly to his
arriving for the audition wearing a Pink Floyd T-shirt with the words ‘I HATE’
scrawled in felt-tipped pen across the top of their name.


For Roger Waters,
Animals also represented “a long period of fragmentation” that had begun
with Dark Side, continued to slide through Wish and now reached a
new low with Animals. Never mind that this was almost entirely due to
his own near-fanatical devotion to the idea of producing something that would
deliberately steer clear of satisfying the commercial demands of both their
record label and Floyd’s other principle members.


“By now Roger was in full flow with the
ideas, but he was also really keeping Dave down, and frustrating him
deliberately,” Nick Mason would recall. Although Gilmour insisted in the same
interview that he was “the prime musical force,” he was forced to concede that,
“Roger was the motivator and lyric writer.”


In fact, Roger Waters was that and a lot
more now. He even took control of the album cover concept – a giant inflatable
pig floating high above Battersea Power Station, an industrial edifice that
overshadowed the new Floyd studios. Storm Thorgeson was again brought in to
take the pictures but the idea was entirely Waters’ own. When the plastic pig
then slipped its moorings and
was later reported by an airline pilot to have climbed to over 40,000 feet,
Waters saw that as another personal triumph. Though he would later confess, “I
think the boys thought I’d gone the way of Syd when I said that we needed a
giant inflatable family and a load of inflatable animals.”


He added: “I
don’t think the humour of the work has ever really escaped in the way it might
have. The political subject matter on top of it has been generally dour. I
suppose I have always appeared as a rather melancholy person. But I’m not. My
situation is like the opposite of the cliché of the comedian who when he’s not
performing is a miserable sod.”


So that was
all right then.






Chapter Eight


Hole in the Wall




If The Dark
Side Of The Moon had been a grand opening up of the Pink Floyd musical
vista, rewarding the band with untold riches and even greater critical acclaim,
a milestone in both their story and ours, the arrival of The Wall, their
other great landmark hit, marked the point at which things began to unravel to
such an extent that by the time it had reached No.1 in America, Pink Floyd as a
‘band’ only really existed as an idea. A concept. An illusion as hypnotising as
the grandiloquent new stage show they assembled to promote it.


But what a
wonderfully engrossing illusion it was, while it lasted. For a generation of
album-buying fans too young to have absorbed the full impact of The Dark
Side Of The Moon first time around, The Wall would become the key
album of Pink Floyd’s career. A grandiose artistic statement, ranged across
four sides of vinyl, on a par with The Beatles’ White Album, and The
Who’s Tommy. Yet the changes Floyd had undergone during the seven years
between the releases of those albums, were so dramatic they had radically
altered the way they now went about their business, both in conception and
execution. Where Dark Side had seemed to exemplify the unified nature of
both their music and their personalities, The Wall appeared to go out of
its way to emphasise the almost perverse imbalance that now prevailed amongst
them. Principally between Roger Waters and the other three.


With Waters
sharing writing credits on only four of the album’s 26 tracks – three with Gilmour
and one with American co-producer Bob Ezrin – this was less a Pink Floyd album
and more the first in a sequence of Waters’ solo projects. Indeed, Waters later
claimed he’d originally presented the band with two options: the musical
outline for The Wall or what did in fact become his first official solo
album five years later, The Pros And Cons Of Hitchhiking.


“They were all
in favour of The Wall,” said Roger. However, the implication was clear
from the outset: whatever Pink Floyd chose, they would essentially be Roger’s
songs and he would be in overall charge of recording them. Waters would again
claim that this was because neither Gilmour nor Wright were much interested in
writing new material at the time. “Nick doesn’t write at all, and Dave and Rick
are not prolific writers,” as Waters would later tell Carol Clerk. “They’ve
written very, very little over the years.”


Closer to the
truth was that Waters had been edging them out as writers for years. The others
had grown used to letting Roger, the alpha-male of the group, have his own way,
to a greater or lesser extent. Certainly Wright and Mason, who always flinched
from confronting a wrathful Waters. But where Nick would use his natural skills
as the group diplomat to remain on good terms with everybody, Rick had
retreated into his shell to such an extent that by the time they recorded The
Wall even Gilmour had grown impatient, not to say irritated by the
keyboardist’s increasingly minimal contributions.


According to
Nick Mason, speaking to Robert Sandall over 15 years later, for much of The
Wall, “Roger and Dave were really carrying the thing. Rick was useless, and
I wasn’t very much help to anyone either.” When halfway through the sessions
Waters called an emergency meeting at which he made it clear he no longer saw
Wright as a member of the band, the others meekly acquiesced. Mason recalled,
“There was even talk of Roger and Dave elbowing me out and carrying on as a
duo.” For Wright, though, it was a devastating blow. “Roger was going through a
big ego thing at the time, saying that I wasn’t putting enough in, although he
was making it impossible for me to do anything.” When Rick at first refused to
be pushed out of his own group, Roger laid down an ultimatum: either Rick went
or he did. At which point, Rick walked out. “It was Roger’s bluff. But I really
didn’t want to work with this guy anymore.”


It was against
this backdrop that work on The Wall proceeded fitfully throughout the
latter half of 1978 and most of 1979, first at the band’s Britannia Row studios
in London, then, as a tax dodge, at Miraval, a residential studio in the South
of France. There were also last-minute stints mixing and finessing at studios
in New York and Los Angeles, before the band – that is, Roger – was ready to
release the whole one-hour, 21-minute shebang on November 30, 1979.


Preceded as it
was by the single, ‘Another Brick In The Wall (Part 2)’, a deceptively
rhythmic, almost disco-feel track that would provide the band with the only No.
1 hit single of its career, written and sung by Waters, there were many
millions who bought The Wall that had never bought a Pink Floyd album
before. Little did they know, though, what they were in for once they got the
four-sided record home and began rotating it on their turntables. With its
bleak overarching theme of deadening fame and the resulting clinical isolation,
a paranoiac’s paradise of blood-drinking record company vampires and
soul-stealing drug dealers and groupies, hovering like flies over the central rock
star character of Pink (geddit?), the whole horror show summed up by the
monstrous metaphor of an actual wall, physical, mental, metaphorical, actual,
this was the most desolate collection of modern rock since John Lennon’s Plastic
Ono Band album of 1970, which in many ways it resembles.


However, Lennon
never had the indulgence of a goliath-sized stadium band to back him in the
studio, nor the theatrical pretensions Waters now entertained in terms of
intentionally presenting his work as a bona fide rock opera, but both albums
shared the same stark musical backdrop, the same almost self-harming
determination to dwell on the most personal of details of a writer’s life, the
same come-what-may desire, however painful for the listener, to lay bare their
souls for general inspection one minute, then hector that very same audience
with didactic political statements the next. They were also both masterpieces,
one-of-a-kinds that both divided and doubled their audiences, becoming
conversation pieces years after the circus has left town.


For David
Gilmour, much of the music on The Wall was “incredibly naff” though the
narrative was “conceptually brilliant.” And it’s true. Some of the material –
self-consciously stagey tracks like ‘In The Flesh’, which serves as both
overture and reprise; the extended three-part versions of ‘Another Brick In The
Wall’; wince-inducing interludes like ‘Bringing The Boys Back Home’ – are
unnecessarily wearisome, there only to underline the ‘operatic’ aspect of the
enterprise. Most of the tracks, though – the sinisterly swaggering ‘Young
Lust’; the babbling brook that is ‘Goodbye Blue Sky’; the spellbinding way ‘Hey
You’ seeps like poisoned gas into ‘Is There Anybody Out There?’ – are amongst
the most strange and compelling Waters would ever write, with or without Pink
Floyd.


And then there
was ‘Comfortably Numb’, a co-write between Waters and Gilmour that belonged in
the same exclusive otherworld as ‘Shine On You Crazy Diamond’, ‘Wish You Were
Here’ and those other Floyd all-time classics that transcended their times and
places like ‘Echoes’, or the whole of The Dark Side Of The Moon. Or, in
years to come, ‘High Hopes’.


According to
Waters, the fact that The Wall “embodied an autobiographical narrative
was kind of secondary to the main thing which was a theatrical statement in
which I was saying, ‘Isn’t this fucking awful? Here I am up onstage and there
you all are down there and isn’t it horrible! What the fuck are we all doing
here?’”


It was a
question Waters continued to ask throughout the subsequent live extravaganzas
that the Floyd now embarked on in key locations around the world. Yet the point
was purely rhetorical, as no one seemed to know better what was really going on
than Roger. From the design of the album cover – a stark white image of a line-drawn
wall, by the celebrated English cartoonist and visual satirist Gerald Scarfe –
to the elaborate stage show, also part-designed by Scarfe but under direction
from Waters, in which a 40-foot wall was built, brick by phony brick, until the
band was completely concealed behind it, only brought back to sight after an
airplane crashes into it.


All this plus
giant puppet versions of the semi-fictional characters featured in the
material, along with animations projected onto completed sections of the wall –
a dove of peace exploding to reveal an eagle; an evil schoolmaster; Pink’s hapless
mother. Other gimmicks included vast back-projections and multiple-source quadraphonic
sound projection. Word round the campfire was that the whole thing had cost the
band over $1.5 million even before they’d played a single show.


The tour
opened at the Memorial Sports Arena in Los Angeles on February 7, 1980, where
it played for seven nights, before moving on to the Nassau Coliseum in New York
for five nights. Six months later the European leg of the tour commenced with a
record-breaking six-night engagement at London’s Earl’s Court arena. The
pattern was repeated the following year, the band setting up for eight nights
at the vast Westfalenhallen arena in Dortmund, West Germany, followed in June
by another five-night stint back in London at the Earl’s Court Arena.


Dozens of
extra session musicians were featured at all the shows, amongst them, most
pointedly, Rick Wright, now placed on a salary that, ironically, meant he was
the only original member of Pink Floyd to actually make any money out of the
venture after it was calculated that the tour – one of the most expensively
mounted in history at that time – finished with a deficit of around £400,000,
or close to a million dollars in those days. A financial disaster not helped by
the fact that Waters refused to allow the show to be performed in outdoor
stadiums.


He recalled
how a Philadelphia promoter “offered us a guaranteed million dollars a show
plus expenses to go and do two dates at [the 90,000-capacity] JFK Stadium with The
Wall.” He laughed. “I wouldn’t do it.” Tensions were now running so high
backstage that Waters travelled to each show separately to the others, stayed
in different hotels, and surrounded himself by his own entourage of management
and friends. There had even been talk behind the scenes of the band doing some
stadium shows without Waters, in order to try and recoup some of the vast sums
they had spent on the production. But plans were abandoned when it became clear
that neither Waters nor their audience would take such a step lightly. Not in
those vainglorious days before it became commonplace for rock bands to behave
more like franchises.


Besides,
Waters, who later confessed that he had been left “seriously deranged” by the
tour, now had other plans for The Wall – not least a movie version,
directed by British filmmaker Alan Parker, then on a roll after directing Fame
and Midnight Express. Panned by the critics, loved by the fans, Pink
Floyd – The Wall, released in 1982, was originally conceived as a glorified
in-concert movie, featuring Gerald Scarfe’s animations amidst pure live concert
footage. But there were problems from the start, and though Parker eventually
kept the animations, actual scenes were written around the songs, featuring
professional actors, though no dialogue, save the narrative quality of the
music. Boomtown Rats singer Bob Geldof took the leading role as Pink and an
enhanced soundtrack was pieced together.


By then,
though, no one out there was really interested, least of all David Gilmour or
Nick Mason, and Rick Wright not at all. The movie bombed in theatres but found
an after-life on video. A fact Roger clung to. For the movie, like the album,
like the stage show, like everything now, was Roger’s baby. The only problem
was that Roger, according to Nick Mason, “was starting to go a bit mad.” It was the curse of Syd Barrett all over
again – only this time in reverse. Where Syd’s mental anguish had led the band
to reluctantly abandon him, Roger’s would cause him to try and leave Pink Floyd
behind. To shrug them off like an old coat, thrown into the corner of a dark
closet, never to be seen again.


There would be one last hurrah, The
Final Cut, released in March 1983, but this really was a Waters solo album
in all but name. Having written the entire album alone, without any input
whatsoever from Gilmour, who was now so subsumed by the tidal wave of anger and
hate that filled Waters, he seems to have all but vanished – all the lead
vocals were also handled by Roger. The only exception, ‘Not Now John’, co-sung
with Gilmour, was, not coincidentally, the most recognisably Floyd-sounding
track on the album.


But Roger Waters was no longer concerned
with making a recognisably Floyd-sounding album. He was into a far heavier
trip, something only he could relate to, something so deeply and unyieldingly
personal it almost amounted to public psychoanalysis. Indeed, with its lush
orchestrations, tormented lyrics and recurring themes of emotional alienation,
political outcry, bitter score-settling and almost unbearable autobiographical
introversion, it’s difficult to even hear where the rest of Pink Floyd exist on
The Final Cut.


It originally
came with its own telling subtitle: A Requiem For The Post-War Dream by
Roger Waters. Ostensibly an anti-war statement, the subject matter of each
track ranged from anguished retellings of how Waters’ father, Eric, died in
World War II, to railing against the politics of then British Prime Minister
Margaret Thatcher, to a general kind of broadside against such bad-guys world
leaders, past and present, as Ronald Reagan, Menachem Begin, Leonid Brezhnev
and Richard Nixon, amongst others.


Recorded at a
number of different studio locations in England throughout the latter half of
1982, although Waters and Gilmour had by now grown used to working separately,
this was something else. On those few occasions the two would sit down together
to discuss the album, they fought so bitterly Gilmour eventually took his name
off the production credits. “Dave was unhappy,” Waters shrugged. “He thought it
was way too personal and way too political.” In fact, many of the tracks had
originally been conceived for The Wall – but rejected by the band, as
Floyd still was then. Four years on, Roger was now in full command and unilaterally
brought them back. As Gilmour later recalled for Robert Sandall with a shudder:
“I said to Roger, ‘If these songs weren’t good enough for The Wall, why
are they good enough for now?’ We had the most awful time of my life… A most
unpleasant and humiliating experience.”


According to
Waters though, making The Final Cut was no less difficult and emotional
for him. It was, he insisted, “absolutely misery to make. You can hear the mad
tension running through it all… It was a horrible time. We were all fighting
like cats and dogs. We were finally realising – or accepting, if you like – that
there was no band. It was really being thrust upon us that we were not a band
and had not been in accord for a long time.”


Roger’s main collaborator now was the
American soundtrack composer and orchestral arranger and conductor Michael
Kamen; his preferred musical accompaniment no longer primarily the shimmering
guitars of David Gilmour or the textured keyboard layers of the departed Rick
Wright, but the far more filmic panoramic sweep of the National Philharmonic
Orchestra. The final
track, ‘Two Suns In The Sunset’, ostensibly about the horrifying inevitability of
nuclear war, can also be read as a casting-off of whatever allegiance Waters
had felt all these years, between himself and the rest of Pink Floyd. “We
were all equal in the end,” he sings balefully at its conclusion. For
Roger, though, it was clear, there would always be some Floyds more equal than
others.


The end result was the most divisive
album in the Pink Floyd catalogue. After the enormous success of The Wall,
on its way then to selling more than 25 million albums in the United States
alone, whatever the band did next was always going to be welcomed by a vast
global audience. So overwhelmingly dark and, frankly, depressing, though, was
the music and message of The Final Cut, it became the band’s worst-selling
album since their pre-Dark Side days. It still went to No. 1 in the UK,
France and Germany, but in America it failed to crack the Top Five, and sold
less than a tenth what The Wall had done over the same period.


As farewells go, this was a particularly
unhappy one. As a result there would be no world tour to promote the album. No
united front to present to the music press. No apologies, no explanations, no…
nothing.


When Roger Waters announced that he had
left Pink Floyd, in the wake of the release of his first official solo album, The
Pros And Cons Of Hitchhiking in April 1984 – just weeks in fact after the
release of the David Gilmour solo album, About Face – and that his
departure effectively spelled the end for Pink Floyd also, there was no real
sense of surprise or even regret amongst the music press. By then, the
animosity between Waters and Gilmour, Waters and Wright, Waters and the rest of
the world, it seemed, was so well understood the news was all but shrugged off.


Shrugged off by everyone, that is,
except for David Gilmour.





Chapter Nine


Division Chimes




For all his
singular artistic vision, the side-effects of which would, in one way or
another, find him usurping first Syd from his place in Pink Floyd, then Nick
and Rick and, finally, David, the one thing Roger Waters did not see coming was
his own sudden demotion from the group. So deeply was he submerged in the
fathomless depths of his own uncontrollable ego he really did believe that
without him, as he later put it, Pink Floyd was “a spent force creatively”
which “should be allowed to retire gracefully.”


What he hadn’t
bargained for, when he swept out the door in a blaze of furious grandeur, in
1985, was that rather than wither on the vine, in fact Pink Floyd would rise
from the smouldering ashes left behind in his incendiary wake, bigger, arguably
better, certainly more crowd-pleasing, than they had been since their mid-Seventies
heyday. Roger just couldn’t believe it. He was caught so off-guard, in fact, he
went to court to try and prevent them from doing so – and lost. A blow,
arguably, he would never fully recover from.


The first Pink
Floyd album without Roger Waters, A Momentary Lapse Of Reason, released
in 1987, really drove the point home. Waters described it as “a pretty fair
forgery.” And in many respects that’s exactly what it was. With Nick Mason and
Rick Wright both rendered, according to Gilmour, “catatonic in terms of their
playing ability,” from the years of being increasingly marginalized by Waters, A
Momentary Lapse was as much a David Gilmour solo album as The Final Cut
had been a Roger Waters solo album. Only where Waters had enlisted the help of
Michael Kamen and the National Philharmonic Orchestra, Gilmour turned to co-producer
of The Wall, Bob Ezrin, to help him out, along with veteran session
stars like the saxophonists Tom Scott and Scott Page, bassist Tony Levin, Roxy
Music guitarist Phil Manzanera, Little Feat keyboardist Bill Payne and the
drummers Jim Keltner and Carmine Appice, to name just a few.


He also teamed
up with a young American keyboardist named Jon Carin who he later claimed, “can
do Rick Wright better than Rick Wright can.” Gilmour had first met Carin when
he had joined Roxy Music singer Bryan Ferry onstage in London for the Live Aid
show in 1985. Hitting it off at rehearsals, a month later, Gilmour invited
Carin to visit him at Hook End, his country home. The inevitable jam ensued,
from which came the bones of the track, ‘Learning To Fly’, which later became
“the turning point” in deciding the direction the next Pink Floyd album should
take. When recording began the following year at Gilmour’s Astoria studio, a
houseboat moored on the River Thames just outside London, Carin was back – this
time for good.


Never the most
prolific lyricist, other collaborators were brought in to find the right words
to the tracks Gilmour and Ezrin were now stockpiling. Eric Stewart of 10cc was
invited to try his hand, as were the Liverpudlian poet Roger McGough and
Canadian songwriter Carole Pope, but nothing really stuck. It wasn’t until
Gilmour invited his old pal Anthony Moore, founding member of Seventies British
progressive rock pioneers Slap Happy, to come up with some verses, that things
finally began to click on that front.


Gilmour found
the musical motif for the album he was looking for when Ezrin decided to record
the sound of the river the studio was floating on, one foggy winter morning,
along with the sound of a creaking rowboat – which they then used to open the
album with on the instrumental overture, ‘Signs Of Life’, along with ghostly
spoken words supplied by Nick Mason. The metaphor of an unending flow of water,
of energy, of life, would become a lasting one for the new Gilmour-led Pink
Floyd.


The end result
was, ironically, given how Waters had gone and neither Mason nor Wright had
more than minimal involvement, the most Floydian-sounding Pink Floyd album
since Wish You Were Here a decade earlier. The ambient sound effects and
spectral keyboards were back, as were the peeling guitar and pattering-rain
drums. The vocals no longer sounded like they were being dredged from the
bottom of the ocean, but had regained the ethereal textures of summers gone by.


Ultimately,
then, the fact that the band’s principle lyricist and concept-maker, Roger
Waters, was nowhere to be heard made not a jot of difference to the millions
who bought the new album. The
fact that Pink Floyd at their greatest had always been so anonymous, in terms
of image, working entirely in their favour again. No one missed Roger unduly
because, at their peak, nobody had ever thought of him as standing out from the
others. They even had one track, ‘Dogs Of War’, that could have come straight
from Waters’ corresponding solo album released that same year, Radio
K.A.O.S.


There was one big difference, though,
that everybody did notice: Radio K.A.O.S. barely reached the US Top 50,
and only limped to No. 25 in the UK, while A Momentary Lapse Of Reason
shot to No. 3 in both the US and the UK charts. It was much the same story
around the rest of the world. Decent enough reviews for both albums, but
relatively modest sales for the Waters release, while the new Floyd sold in its
multi-millions, picking up gold and platinum albums in a dozen different
countries.


An embittered
Waters embarked on a war of words in the rock press. He said he hoped his
public, “the Pink Floyd public,” would simply reject the ‘new’ Pink Floyd on
the basis that “It shouldn’t just be a kind of franchise.” Gilmour responded by
telling the respected British writer Phil Sutcliffe: “I’m 40. I’ve slogged
around America, Europe and the rest of the world to get the group off the
ground. But I don’t feel old except when I think about starting all over again
without the name Pink Floyd. I’ve earned the right to use it.”


When the two
camps then found themselves touring America at the same time, it was clear who
the victor was. Waters’ tour found him performing in modest-sized theatres,
many sometimes half full, while the Floyd tour encompassed 200 high-profile
arena dates resulting in over 5.5 million ticket sales. “I’m out on the road in
competition with myself,” groaned Waters, “and I’m losing.” Within three months
of the ever-extending Floyd tour, both Mason and Wright had been brought more
fully back into the fold, too, as if to underline just how ‘real’ this Pink
Floyd was. “Their confidence was restored,” Gilmour explained, in retrospect.
“That tour brought them back to being functioning musicians. Or you could say I
did.”


With the tour
still going strong a year later, a five-night stint at Nassau Coliseum in New
York was recorded in August 1988 and mixed the following month at Abbey Road in
London. The result, the double LP, cassette and CD Delicate Sound Of Thunder
was released that November, becoming the first live Pink Floyd album for almost
20 years.


In addition to
the three recognised Floyd members, there were a further eight musicians on the
recording.  As such, Roger Waters received royalties from nine of the double
album’s 15 tracks. Something he viewed, perhaps, as a poisoned chalice, as Delicate
Sound again became the second Floyd album to become a multi-million-selling
hit all over the world without him.


By then,
though, the war between both sides was effectively over, legally at least. Two
days before Christmas 1987, Roger Waters’ people officially accepted an
out-of-court settlement from David Gilmour’s legal team, withdrawing any challenge
to Gilmour’s use of the Pink Floyd name, in exchange for Waters retaining full
rights to the concept of The Wall. There were also small but typically
exacting demands such as an $800-per-show fee for the band’s use of the
inflatable pig. Which Gilmour, in turn, later responded to by adding big pink
balls to the original sow devised by Waters, thereby rendering it wholly owned
again by Pink Floyd.


Asked around
this time what his artistic purpose would be now he no longer retained any say
in the future of Pink Floyd, Waters responded caustically: “There is no
purpose. We do whatever we do. You either blow your brains out or get on with
something.”


In fact,
Waters seemed to struggle from hereon in with exactly what he wanted to “get on
with.” There was only one further solo album, the typically bleak and just as
typically brilliant, Amused To Death, in 1992. Two years before, there
had also been an iconoclastic performance in Berlin of The Wall, to mark the historic fall of the Berlin
Wall in November 1989. The number of guest artists that appeared with Waters
was vast and impressive: from huge stars like Joni Mitchell, Van Morrison,
Bryan Adams and Sinéad O’Connor, to the entire cast of German metallists the
Scorpions and three of the surviving members of The Band, along with guest
spots from dozens more, including the actors Albert Finney, Tim Curry and Ute
Lemper.


Memorably staged in that bizarrely felt
space between Potsdamer Platz and the Brandenburg Gate, the infamous ‘no-man’s
land’ of the Berlin Wall years, the show attracted a vast crowd of over 350,000
people. The show was a triumph in every respect and placed the former Floyd
godfather back where he felt most himself, at the forefront of a musical and
cultural – and, above all for him, political – event few could argue over the
significance of. When Waters released a double live album of
the show, titled simply, The Wall – Live In Berlin, just a month later,
it was not the huge international hit he had privately envisaged, barely
scraping into the UK Top 30 and the US Top 40 not at all. But the accompanying
video of the show, also titled The Wall – Live In Berlin, went gold in
America and has since become over the years a remarkable document of a truly
one-off event.


The successfully reconfigured Pink Floyd,
meanwhile, continued its now apparently endless journey, with the next step in
its complete recovery: an album that would see all three reunited members,
Gilmour, Wright and Mason, augmented by the now established extended family of
musicians and composers, coming together to create what would become, though no
one understood it then, Pink Floyd’s last great musical statement of the 20th
century.


The first time Gilmour, Wright and Mason
had jammed together on new material since the beginnings of Wish You Were
Here in 1974, the album was recorded once more on Gilmour’s studio
houseboat, over the space of a year, and the results were astonishing. If A
Momentary Lapse was largely David Gilmour’s attempt to re-establish the
Pink Floyd ‘brand’ as clearly and directly as possible, the album that became The
Division Bell, released in 1994, was to be a much more textured, layered
piece, harking back to their Seventies glory years but without the obvious
replication of some of its trying-too-hard predecessor, and more in the spirit
of something genuinely new. “We
went out last time with the intention of showing the world,” Gilmour confided.
“This is a much more reflective album.”


With Rick Wright back in the fold, credited
with co-writes on five of the album’s 11 tracks, suddenly all the space and
time has returned to the music. Even Gilmour’s guitar relaxes again, returning
to its true-blue airiest, lyrical rather than trumpeting. Bob Ezrin is again at
the controls and Anthony Moore is there to provide the lyrics to one of the
album’s most blissfully haunting tracks, the languid ‘Wearing The Inside Out’.


Lyrically, though, the most intriguing
change to the set-up is the introduction of Gilmour’s then new wife, Polly
Samson. A writer and novelist, any suspicion of a ‘Yoko effect’ is dispelled
the moment Gilmour begins to sing the words to ‘What Do You Want From Me’, the
first track on the album with Samson’s lyrics. Accusing, vengeful, hurt, it’s
not quite Roger Waters’ territory but it certainly isn’t anything coy and
whimsical or to do with the writer’s relationship with the singer. This is
something deeper yet more universal. Something entirely grown-up and, yes, real.


As such, ‘Poles Apart’, which follows,
sounds more like it’s about the love-hate relationship between Gilmour and
Waters. It’s the lush, textured deep-space ambience of instrumental tracks like
‘Marooned’, though, that really leave their lasting taste on The Division
Bell. Gilmour’s guitar has never sounded so yearning, so lost and at the same
time found. It simply cannot be coincidence that all this occurs against a
wonderfully soi-disant backdrop of Rick Wright’s in-from-the-cold
keyboards. The effect, like so much of the album, is breathtakingly beautiful.


“I’ve written
on it. I’m singing on it. I think it’s a much better album than the last one,”
Wright told reporters proudly. “It’s got more of the old Floydian feel. I think
we could have gone further.”


It’s not all poetics and soul-searching,
however. Like all the best Floyd albums, this one features its fair share of
pleasingly eccentric experimentation, too. Nowhere more so than on ‘Keep
Talking’, a lyrical tour-de-force from Samson, with a wonderfully exhilarating
score from Gilmour and Wright, which also samples the electronic speaking voice
of the brilliant physicist/cosmologist Stephen Hawking. Issued in America as
the first single from the album, ‘Keep Talking’ stayed at No.1 on the radio
airplay charts in the US for six weeks and became a major highlight of the new
live Floyd show.


The album itself was a staggering
commercial success, even for Pink Floyd, reaching No. 1 in 10 countries,
including Britain and America. Speaking at the time to the influential British
critic Robert Sandall, Nick Mason explained how he, Gilmour and Wright had
initially laid down what he
described as “40 sketches in two weeks, then things moved on.” He also let
slip, in passing, though it wasn’t much picked up on at the time, that many of
these initial sessions, as he put it, “might actually end up on a satellite
album.”


What Nick
neglected to mention, however, was that it would be another 20 years before we
had a chance to finally hear this ‘satellite’ material. The most Floyd fans
would learn about this extra material was that the band had jokingly titled it
‘The Big Spliff’, in reference to the fact that it came from the more ambient
aspects of the album, wordless and profoundly deaf to external influences
beyond its own internal rhythms and mental expulsions. That is, good strong head
music, man. Best for getting into when you were stoned.


The world tour that accompanied The
Division Bell was another suitably peacocking success story as the band
headlined arenas, stadiums, outdoor festivals, anywhere and everywhere. As well as prize selections from the new album, the biggest innovation
of the tour was the decision to split the show into two definitive halves,
interrupted by a short interval, as at a more mainstream theatrical show, the
second half of which would feature a full-length performance of The Dark
Side Of The Moon in all its galaxy-redefining entirety. When this writer caught the show during its 14-night run at Earl’s
Court in London, the feeling was of a victory lap being run, not at pace,
though, but with deep-meaning accompanying every soulful step. It was all there
to be heard a few months after the tour was over, on the live double Pulse
album. Again, where its predecessor, Delicate Sound Of Thunder, had
sounded like a staging post for a full-blown Pink Floyd comeback, Pulse
had a very different energy to it, reborn but at the same time almost elegiac.


Which turned out to be just the note they
were trying to hit. For when the Division Bell tour came to an end in
London on October 14, 1994, so, too, did Pink Floyd.






Chapter Ten


Endless Journey




Speaking in 2008,
David Gilmour insisted there would be no more Pink Floyd albums, certainly no
more Pink Floyd tours. “I can see how important this Pink Floyd business gets
for other people,” he told Mark Blake. “But it just isn’t for me. I had some of
the best times of my life and we created some wonderful music, but to do it
again, it would be fakery. It would be trying to be something that we are not.
At my age, I am entirely selfish and want to please myself. I shan’t do another
Pink Floyd tour.”


And that’s how
things appeared to be staying right up until the surprise announcement in the
summer of 2014 that, in fact, Gilmour would be releasing one final Pink Floyd
album, their first since The Division Bell 20 years before, to be titled
The Endless River, and released in November that year.


So what
happened to change Gilmour’s mind? Two things, one in particular and most
importantly: the sad death, just weeks after his interview with Blake was
published, of Rick Wright. Rick had been diagnosed with an undisclosed form of
cancer sometime before but his death came shockingly sudden for all his family
and friends. As Gilmour stated in an official press release at the time, “No one can replace Richard Wright. He was
my musical partner and my friend. In the welter of arguments about who or what
was Pink Floyd, Rick’s enormous input was frequently forgotten. He was gentle,
unassuming, and private, but his soulful voice and playing were vital, magical
components of our most recognised Pink Floyd sound. I have never played with
anyone quite like him. The blend of his and my voices and our musical telepathy
reached their first major flowering in 1971 on ‘Echoes’. In my view all the
greatest Pink Floyd moments are the ones where he is in full flow. After all,
without ‘Us and Them’ and ‘The Great Gig in the Sky’, both of which he wrote,
what would The Dark Side Of The Moon have been? Without his quiet touch,
the album Wish You Were Here would not quite have worked.” He added,
sorrowfully: “Like Rick, I don’t find it easy to express my feelings in words,
but I loved him and will miss him enormously.”


Three years before, as the original
four-man band reformed just for one day to perform an historic 23-minute set at
the Live 8 concert, in London’s Hyde Park, speculation had been rife that this
was to be the launch pad for a full-on reunion between Gilmour, Wright and
Mason, and their erstwhile, self-appointed leader, Roger Waters. Instead, the
experience had left Gilmour more convinced than ever that such a thing could
never happen, no matter how much Roger made it plain, publically and privately,
that he would welcome a rapprochement between the band’s principle members.


“With Roger, at the rehearsals we
immediately fell back into the ways that made you understand why we could no
longer really do stuff together,” Gilmour later remarked tactfully. “It’s sad,
obviously,” he mused, “but sad for other people much more than for me. It just
wouldn’t work.”


Instead, a year later Waters commenced the
next best thing to a Pink Floyd reformation – for him, anyway – with a hugely
successful two-year world tour based around The Dark Side Of The Moon.
When the tour finally came to a close with a critically acclaimed outdoor show
in the Palace Square, in Saint Petersburg, Russia, in June 2008, there was talk
of a new Waters solo album rumoured to be called Heartland, for which it
was said he had already written and recorded several new songs. Once again, though, Waters had a change of plan, and in 2010 embarked
on the longest, most successful world tour of his career when he brought The
Wall back to life.


One of the
most expensive – around $37 million to produce, say insiders – and most
spectacular rock events in live concert history, Roger Water’s 21st-century version of The Wall
was a stunning spectacular that redefined what it was possible for rock
concerts to do. According to
booking agent and tour director Andrew Zweck, of Sensible Events, for the first
15-week leg of the world tour, in North America, in the latter half of 2010,
“We sold 645,000 tickets.” Which meant gross ticket receipts of around $90
million. When the tour reached Britain and Europe at the start of 2011,
however, it sold even more tickets. The reason was simple, said Zweck, this was
“a must-see attraction.”


It certainly
was. Because the original Pink Floyd stage version of The Wall was only performed
just 29 times back in the Eighties, it had become what Zweck described as “a
myth and a legend because nobody really saw it, yet they all talk about it. And
it’s so radically different, there’s nothing else like it.”


The new staging
was vast and complicated, even by contemporary high-end production standards.
The huge white Wall itself, erected during the first half of the show,
effectively cordoning off one end of the arena, was 240 feet wide, over 35 feet
high and 18 inches deep, consisting of 424 collapsible recycled cardboard
bricks, each containing a three-foot telescopic stabiliser. It took 12 touring
crews to build the Wall each night, assisted by eight local crew, using five
electronic man-lifts, 20-feet long by four-feet wide, each able to travel the
height of the wall. Over 100,000 feet of cable (almost 20 miles) was employed
to power 172 speakers, including subs, surrounds and monitors; 82 moving lights;
23 video projectors; and all the other effects. These included 30-foot tall
inflatable figures – including Teacher, Wife, and Mother – an almost obscene
amount of pyro and a continuous barrage of state of the art video projections
throughout the duration of the show.


“It’s the kind
of show that will never have been seen before, indoors in the UK,” Toby
Leighton-Pope of promoters Live Nation told me. “If you compare it with the U2s
and Madonnas and the Lady Ga Gas, this will dwarf anything that anybody has
ever done.”


When the tour finally ended three years
later in Paris with the last in a then long line of sold-out stadium shows, in
September 2013, the tour had grossed several hundred-million-dollars. When both
Gilmour and Mason deigned to appear as guests at Waters’ May 12, 2011, show at
London’s O2 arena – Gilmour appearing to huge cheers atop the Wall for
‘Comfortably Numb’, then again later for ‘Outside The Wall’, along with Mason
playing tambourine – it again raised the question of whether David and Roger
would ever – could ever – bury the hatchet long enough to work together again.


The answer was no. What it did instead
though was whet Gilmour’s appetite to fly the Floyd flag one final time with an
album he had been secretly considering for some time: a revisiting of those
several extra tracks he and Wright and Mason had laid down during the original
session for The Division Bell, in Britannia Row in 1993. “We listened to over 20 hours of the three
of us playing together and selected the music we wanted to work on,” Gilmour
revealed recently. “Over the last year we’ve added new parts, re-recorded
others and generally harnessed studio technology to make a 21st-century Pink
Floyd album.”


The result is
a masterly, mainly instrumental, ambient-sounds work, specifically designed to
be experienced as a four-sided double-vinyl release with the tracks presented
that way even on other formats, including digital where the breaks between the
notional four ‘sides’ are also built in. Eleven of the album’s 18 tracks
are credited or co-credited to Rick Wright, who Gilmour
admits: “I didn’t necessarily always give him his proper due. People have
very different attitudes to the way they work and we can become very judgmental
and think someone is not quite pulling his weight enough – without realising
that theirs is a different weight to pull.”


Fascinatingly,
in an interview about the making of The Division Bell that Rick gave to
the acclaimed American radio programme Redbeard back in 1994, he
explained how, “There are
pieces that we dropped that I believe should be in the album now. But we had
dropped because we didn’t have any clear idea how the album would be. But they
are not lost. They are in my head. They are in Dave’s head. They are going into
my solo album, they are going into another Pink Floyd album or whatever…”


Twenty years
on, Gilmour now describes The Endless River as a tribute to Wright.
“With Rick gone – and with him, the chance of ever doing it again – it feels
right that these revisited and reworked tracks should be made available as part
of our repertoire.” Adds Mason: “This record is a good way of recognising a lot
of what Rick does and how his playing was at the heart of the Pink Floyd sound.
Listening back to the sessions, it really brought home to me what a special
player he was.”


Typically
enigmatically, no more was heard about The Endless River for several
weeks after the initial announcement of its impending release. Then, gradually,
tantalisingly, a picture began to emerge. It would be available in a number of
formats: as a traditional double vinyl LP enclosed in a lavish gatefold sleeve
along with a special 16-page booklet; a deluxe CD/DVD release with a hardcover
booklet, collector’s cards and 39 minutes of additional material; a special
CD/Blu-ray release with additional digital mixes; and as a standard CD and
download. It would also be available for pre-order around the world via Amazon
in both physical and digital formats, ahead of its release worldwide on
November 7, in those countries where a Friday release is the convention, and on
November 10 in the UK and other similar markets where the normal release
schedule is geared around a Monday release.


In a way not
seen since they floated their giant inflatable pig over Battersea Power Station
all those years before, the band also announced the imminent arrival of The
Endless River by displaying the album artwork simultaneously in 10 cities
around the world, including New York, Los Angeles, Paris, Milan, Sydney,
Berlin, and of course London, where an eight-metre installation on the South
Bank instantly became part of the various national attractions gathered there.
Eighteen-year-old Egyptian digital artist Ahmed Emad Eldin created the cover
concept – a strikingly evocative image of a young boy canoeing across a river
of clouds. As Hipgnosis partner Aubrey Powell observed: “When we saw Ahmed’s
image it had an instant Floydian resonance. It’s enigmatic and open to
interpretation.”


At the same time,
TV advertising for the album began across the globe and over the course of a
week, three separate 30-second musical snippets were also made available
online, the first highlighting a wonderfully mellifluous guitar-led section,
the second a more contemplative keyboard section of Wright’s, and the third more
demonstrating, in miniature, the album’s overall musical milieu.


Only two
tracks feature Gilmour’s lead vocals, the most notable, ‘Louder Than Words’,
was issued as a radio-play track around the world during the third week of
October. With lyrics once more supplied by Gilmour’s wife, Polly Samson, the
theme is clearly one of looking back over one’s shoulder, yet at the same time,
reaching out for some resolve, some final word on the frankly unsayable. “We
bitch and we fight,” Gilmour intones over a feather-light Floydian
soundscape, “But this thing that we do/It’s louder than words…”


According to
Gilmour in a recent interview with the BBC in London, “This is the last thing
that’ll be out from us – I’m pretty certain there will not be any
follow-up to this. And Polly, my wife, thought that would be a very good
lyrical idea to go out on – a way of describing the symbiosis that we have. Or
had.”


So what does
it actually sound like, then? Well, the best answer to that would be to direct
you to the Amazon page where you can now hear it for yourself. Should you need
any further inducement, however, I would simply point out that in an era where
the very notion of ‘the album’ has more than ever become a concept in itself,
rather than a physical necessity, The Endless River is that rare and
contrary thing: an extended piece of music that absolutely demands and receives
the listener’s full attention over the course of its 50-minutes-plus entirety.


There are many
playful, beautifully understated moments, such as ‘Talkin’ Hawkin’ – a
wonderful revisiting of the original ‘Keep Talking’ track from The Division
Bell – and ‘On Noodle Street’, where the idea of a Big Spliff is more
clearly to the fore. There are also almost requiem-like musical discourses on
the band’s past, notably the almost suffocatingly atmospheric opening track,
‘Things Left Unsaid’; the extremely moving ‘Autumn ’68’, written by Wright, and
a kind of last-century addendum to his ‘Summer ’68’ from Atom Heart Mother;
and the deeply disconsolate yet wonderfully wise, ‘It’s What We Do’.


Ultimately,
though, it’s about textures, musical, artistic, emotional, and yes, it does all
belong as one piece. For The Endless River is the most journey-like,
life-to-death musical adventure Pink Floyd have plotted since The Dark Side
Of The Moon, which in so many ways it resembles, though in this case it
might be better characterised as The Bright Side Of the Moon.


Will there be
one final, Pink Floyd world tour to accompany the album? Right now, David
Gilmour says not. But then he was busy telling the world there would never be
another Floyd album until finally there was. My feeling is that we haven’t heard
the last from this extraordinary band yet. That the endless journey Pink Floyd
has been on for what will be 50 years in 2015 has at least one more unexpected chapter
waiting to be written. One more bend to come in that thrillingly endless river.





A Note on Sources




The author wishes
to offer the utmost thanks and acknowledgement to the following sources:
Classic Rock, Mojo, Q, NME, Melody Maker, Sounds, Rolling Stone, BBC 6Music,
and several other notable music publications, radio and TV programmes, fan
websites, and official Floyd press releases. Most insightful were the wonderful
array of pieces written by the late, great British writer, Robert Sandall, and
the similarly sadly deceased but still utterly amazing Carol Clerk; our
greatest living rock historian Johnny Black; and the lovely Hugh Fielder. Huge
thanks also to the always-excellent Mark Blake and the legendary Chris Salewicz
for their generosity and help.
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